

10/14/2021

CITY OF DETROIT
BOARD OF POLICE COMMISSIONERS
BOPC VIRTUAL MEETING
October 14, 2021 at 3:00 P.M.

1 MS. WHITE: Good afternoon again and welcome to the
2 Detroit Board of Commissioners meeting. And please note
3 the following reminders for virtual meeting on Zoom.us.
4 And just before going into the items a reminder
5 concerning the public health issued August 25, 2021. As a
6 reminder the Board voted to resume remote meetings from
7 September 9, 2021 through December 31, 2021 as allow by
8 the public health order form the City's chief public
9 health director Denise Fair. Again thank you for your
10 attendance today and your flexibility as it relates to
11 the local and state CDC guidelines as well as the open
12 meetings act for public meetings. And now a message
13 regarding zoom policies: attendees do not need to
14 identify themselves unless they would like to make a
15 comment. Attendees can phone in to the meeting and phone
16 numbers will be masked by zoom.

17 If attendees join in by computer without a zoom
18 account, they may be prompted for a name and email. The
19 email is not visible to panelists or attendees. This is a
20 prompt from zoom, not the city of Detroit. Additionally,
21 the email address does not need to be your true email
22 address. It can be none@none.com or anything similar will
23 be fine for logging in.

24 **A reminder about the meeting forum. As a reminder,**
25 **please adhere to the Board's Bylaws and zoom's policies**

1 of using this forum appropriately. Failure to adhere to
2 the policies will result in dismissal from the meeting.
3 Accessing zoom platforms requires adherence to all
4 policies.

5 Regarding BOPC contact information, for
6 administration please dial (313) 596-1830. You may email
7 the board of commissioners at bopc@DetroitMi.gov. For
8 complaint investigations, please contact the office of
9 the chief investigator, the board's investigative
10 division, to file a non-criminal complaint. And the 24-
11 hour complaint line is: (313) 596-2499. The fax number is
12 (313) 596-1831. And please visit the board's website at
13 detroitmi.gov/BOPC. Where you can also find important
14 information and file noncriminal complaints.

15 Regarding BOPC information resources, the city's
16 website at detroitmi.gov/BOPC to find the meeting
17 calendar minutes, reports, presentations, draft policy
18 directives, video links and much more. You may also join
19 the email list for weekly agendas. And you may contact us
20 at BOPC@Detroitmi.gov, or you may call (313) 596-1830 and
21 provide your email address to get the draft agenda,
22 distributed each Tuesday to over 360 people. You may also
23 subscribe to GovDelivery where there are over 7,400
24 people now receive BOPC news alerts and draft agendas.
25 Please also sign up on the Detroitmi.gov homepage for

1 more information. Also note the BOPC Zoom link and other
2 information is also available on the Board's Facebook
3 page.

4 Regarding public comments instructions, the virtual
5 meeting will use a forum for public comments and you can
6 sign up on Smartsheet without an email address. The board
7 of police commissioners allows one hour from 3:00 to 4:00
8 PM for the public to request to speak during public
9 comments or oral communications on the agenda. To make a
10 request without Smartsheet, meeting participants may use
11 the "raise hand" icon on the website, or they may press
12 star nine (*9) on the telephone.

13 Important reminders for public comments. Upon
14 joining the meeting, participants will join the meeting
15 muted. Please do not start your video unless invited to
16 do so by the host. Video, images, or unprotected speech
17 deemed inappropriate by the Chair will result in your
18 dismissal from the meeting. Please remember that you may
19 complete the Smartsheet form. Remember you may use the
20 Zoom controls on your computer screen to "raise hand," or
21 you may dial star nine (*9) from a mobile device. You may
22 use any one of these options by 4:00 PM to be
23 acknowledged for public comments.

24 And lastly regarding public comment, each speaker
25 will have two minutes to speak during public comments.

1 The BOPC staff will acknowledge each speaker. We ask that
2 you remain respectful and professional and refrain from
3 violating the Board's Bylaws, zoom's terms of services,
4 and other relevant laws and ordinances, which are posted
5 on all meeting access forums.

6 Please silence your phones and other background
7 sounds to prevent interrupting the meeting.

8 Thank you and now Chairperson Holley.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, Ms. Blossom.
10 Are we on the record?

11 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir, we are.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So we can move on?

13 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Very good. Thank you so
15 much. I saw on the computer, we had four people that were
16 raising their hands. I didn't know what that was about.
17 So thank you so much. Good afternoon to each one of you.
18 Jim Holley, Chairperson of the Board of Police
19 Commissioners. This meeting will now come to order. I'm
20 so happy to have you with us. Chaplain Martin, Juanita
21 Martin, are you there?

22 CHAPLAIN MARTIN: Yes, I'm here.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very good. So good to see you.

24 CHAPLAIN MARTIN: Me too.
25

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And thank you for being with us
2 this afternoon.

3 CHAPLAIN MARTIN: Well, hello everyone. Let's bow our
4 heads for prayer. Lord, as we gather today at this
5 meeting, we ask that you will be in our midst, help us to
6 make decisions that will be pleasing to you. Help us to
7 be able to discuss the matters on hand in a reasonable,
8 respectful, and kind way, and be willing to give up
9 having our own way. God, let this meeting be productive
10 as it should be in the cases in all of our lives. Help us
11 to keep you at the forefront of our lives as we do the
12 work that you have set before us and be successful with
13 your guidance in Christ's name we do pray, amen.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, and once
15 again, thank you so much for being with us this
16 afternoon. And at this time we have the reading of the
17 mission statement of the Board of Police commissioners by
18 Mr. Robert Brown.

19 MR. ROBERT BROWN: Yes, good afternoon Mr. Vice Chair
20 Jones, this Honorable Board and citizens of Detroit. The
21 reading of the Board of Police Commission Mission
22 summary. The Board of Police Commission, BOPC is a
23 civilian agency that exercises supervisor control and
24 oversight of the Detroit Police Department DPD as set
25 forth in the charter. The Board has 11 members, 70

1 elected by District, 4 appointed by the mayor with the
2 consent of the Detroit City Council. The Board meets
3 every week as a committee of the whole, including 12
4 communities/evening meetings in the district. The BOPC is
5 the oversight agency for the Detroit Police Department.
6 That department policy rules and regulation governs the
7 Detroit Police Department is jointly developed by the
8 mayor, chief of police, and the Board. The Board has
9 subpoena power under the charter that can be used for
10 investigative purposes. The commissioners also review and
11 approve the DPD budget pursuant to the charter,
12 investigate non-criminal citizen complaints, acts as the
13 final authority in opposing and reviewing the discipline
14 of employees of the department, receives and hear
15 disqualification appeals from police recruits hoping to
16 enter the Detroit Police Academy. The BOPC makes an
17 annual report to the mayor, city council, and the public
18 of BOPC activities and accomplishments. Mr. Vide Chair
19 Jones, the reading of the summary.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: At this time, Interim Secretary
21 White, can you give me a roll call, please?

22 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. And just before moving into
23 that information, we did receive excuse notifications
24 from Commissioner Holt and Commissioner Burch.
25 Commissioner Darryl Brown. Commissioner Linda Bernard.

1 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Attorney Linda Bernard,
2 District 2. Hello, everyone.

3 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Willie E. Bell.

4 COMMISSIONER BELL: Present, thank you.

5 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Willie E. Burton. Mr. Chair,
6 we did receive notification that he is currently in the
7 attendees' link and we have attempted to promote him
8 several times but have not received a response.

9 Commissioner Lisa Carter. Commissioner William M. Davis.

10 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Good afternoon, everyone. This
11 is Police Commissioner, William M. Davis. Officers, love
12 where you work. Officers, love where you work. Thank you.

13 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Jesus Hernandez.

14 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, everyone.
15 Jesus Hernandez, At-Large.

16 CMS. WHITE: Vice-Chair, Martin Jones.

17 VICE-CHAIR JONES: Good afternoon, everyone. To the
18 Chief of Police, the mayor, and also all our community
19 listening or in attendance today. I'm Vice-Chair, Martin
20 Jones.

21 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair, you do have a quorum.

22 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, I appreciate
23 it very much. We also recognize I think that Commissioner
24 Burton is now on the phone rather than, I assume he's on
25 the phone. So we acknowledge him and that he's present.

1 At this time I'd like to have the approval of the agenda.
2 Before I do that I'd like to have your permission to move
3 to public comments right after the presentation of the
4 Seventh Precinct because we have a closed session. I want
5 to try to be respectful to the people that basically come
6 to join us for presentations, not presentations, but for
7 oral comments. Is that okay with you? Any objection to
8 that?

9 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: So move.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Hearing no objections
11 then, that will be established for the agenda. The only
12 thing that we establish for the agenda. The minutes for
13 October 7th, 2021, are there any corrections on that?
14 Hearing none, the minutes will stand approved. At this
15 time. Can I have of the, of Ms. White?

16 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair, the approval of minutes for
17 October 7th, 2021.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry, what did you say?

19 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. The approval of minutes for
20 October 7th, 2021.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. I indicated are there any
22 objections?

23 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Mr. Chair.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Sure.

25

1 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: I'd like to show as an objection
2 to the approval of the agenda because you are all talking
3 about at-large, instead of appointees.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Make it clear one more
5 time. I'm sorry. One more time.

6 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Okay. You know, I say the way
7 you just did the agenda was not quite correct. And I like
8 to make sure that it is noted that the fact that I
9 disapprove of the agenda, because the agenda list, at-
10 large, instead of appointees,

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So ordered. So we'll make that
12 notice. Thank you so much for that. No other corrections,
13 then the minutes will stand approved as corrected by
14 Commissioner Davis. Ms. White, we can move on now?

15 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. I'll move on to the
16 introductions. The media services and the Department of
17 Innovation and Technology are attending today's meeting
18 and recording the Board's meeting today. Our court
19 reporter is Mr. Don Handyside and the following Board
20 staff members are in attendance today. Mr. Robert Brown,
21 Administrative Specialist, Ms. Theresa Blossom, Community
22 Relations Coordinator, Ms. Jonya Underwood,
23 Administrative Assistant, Investigator Tiffany Stewart,
24 Board Parliamentarian, Dr. Francis Jackson, Director,
25 Katrina Patello, Director of Police Personnel, Assistant

1 Corporation, Counsel, Ericka Savage Whitley, Interim
2 Chief Investigator Lawrence Akbar, Supervising
3 Investigator, Ainsley Cromwell, Acting Supervising
4 Investigator LiSonya Sloan, Acting Supervising
5 Investigator Rosalia Madrigal. And that concludes the
6 staff introductions. Thank you.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And thank you so much. I'm not
8 sure if the Chief is with us now, but I know First
9 Assistant Bettison is here. Are you taking his place
10 right now?

11 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Yes, sir. Thank you. Chair
12 Holley. Chief White, he's attending Police Week so I'm
13 sitting in for today.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Can you give
15 me an introduction to your guests?

16 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Absolutely I can sir. So
17 with us, we have Commander Giaquinto who's on the line.
18 We have Captain Petty, they're both from the Seventh
19 Precinct, Director Patillo of police personnel, Director
20 Bradley of Professional Standard Bureau. We have
21 Commander Hope here, Chief Neighbourhood Liaison. We also
22 have Commander Parish, Chief of Staff for Chief White. We
23 have the vice-president of the DPOA, Ron Thomas, attorney
24 Grant Ha, Chief legal Advisor, Lieutenant Coles from
25 recruiting, Commander Gardner from the Third Precinct,

1 Lieutenant McClure from Support Services, Commander
2 McGinnis from Major Crimes Homicide, Lieutenant Firsdon,
3 Lieutenant Sizemore from the LSA, Sergeant Anderson from
4 Recruiting, Sergeant Darcia Brown from the Chief's Office
5 Executive Manager, Sheila McBride from the Chief's Office
6 as well, and that is all that I see from DPD.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Great, thank you so much. Ms.
8 White, do you have any special guests for us this
9 afternoon?

10 Ms. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair. Ms. Marie
11 Overall of State Representative Tyron Carter's Office,
12 Community Advisory Council Chair, Scotty Bowman, and DPOA
13 vice-president Ron Thomas. Thank you.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And thank you. Thank all of you
15 for being with us this afternoon. We appreciate you
16 taking time out. We know how busy many of you are, so
17 obviously, we want to respect your time and your presence
18 as well. Thank you very much. Just a couple of minutes if
19 you don't mind. I'm very excited about the new education
20 training partnership between the department and other
21 stakeholders like Wayne County Community College Career
22 University. These opportunities set the department in our
23 community on a continued path of success as we lined up
24 with the 21st century policing best policies. We also
25 believe these initiatives will enhance our efforts to

1 recruit, retain the best police officers we look forward,
2 we really, really look forward to hearing more
3 information from Chief White and the Board looks forward
4 to seeing most likely for a monthly returning to reports
5 in terms of how it's really impacting the department.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I thank each and every one of
7 you who really participated in this effort. Chief White,
8 the DPD officials, as well as Mayor Duggan, Wayne County
9 Community College Chancellor Dr. Ivery, and Cleary
10 University President Drummond. Again, I just want to
11 thank all of you for the wonderful program that you had
12 yesterday, and I'm still excited about it. And I want to
13 mention to you in a recent Detroit pre-press editorial
14 opinion article that had many statements that I felt that
15 we basically need to address because there were some
16 inaccuracies and misunderstandings about the Board's
17 oversight to provide accurate information. I just want to
18 mention a couple of things that I feel that I'm obligated
19 to as the Chairman of this Commission and trying to
20 basically look out for all of us, especially when we feel
21 like some of these things are basically are in
22 inaccurate.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: The Board has improved the
24 department's use of force of policy and other key
25 policies, effective law enforcement practices. We made

1 critical rulings on police applicants' appeals to ensure
2 departments including serious qualified and strong DPD
3 members. We approved the resolutions to one enhancing law
4 enforcement to civilian oversight measures such as the
5 resolution on 21st century policing. And the recent
6 resolution supported Michigan legislation on recouping
7 training dollars for the department's members. Monthly
8 reports of investigating divisions on police misconduct
9 of OIC and other important reports that came in from the
10 department. I just feel like somehow some kind of way, we
11 need to make sure that some of these things are basically
12 are mentioned, and I'm not going to spend a whole lot of
13 time trying to say about all of it, but some of the
14 things, I just feel that we have done a wonderful job and
15 still have a lot more to do in terms of making sure that
16 we do transparency with oversight as well.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So we look forward to continuing
18 to educate and work with the community to ensure greater
19 transparency, trust, accountability, to attend the
20 department, and oversight. And I, as the Chairman, I know
21 each Commissioner is with us, all 11 of us doing
22 everything we can to make sure that we are doing and
23 following the charter. And finally, I just want to
24 mention to you that we are aware of the concerns about
25 facial recognition technology. We've been talking about

1 this for a couple of years now. We all share this
2 concern. We learned that the city council had approved
3 the contract of DPD to use facial recognition. That's why
4 we've researched it and held hearings and then act to put
5 restrictive policies in place. Our policies limit the use
6 of homicide and other very violent crimes.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Today, the Board-approved policy
8 for facial recognition use to look over as a model policy
9 around the country. Many agencies around the country use
10 this policy for best practice in regard to, and how we
11 basically, making sure that we have it, do everything we
12 can to have it enhanced and approve this particular
13 direction. Assist in proving the policy. There's been no
14 violation of the department policy, no misuse of the
15 other technology. We receive weekly reports as the policy
16 requires, and we've shared the results of our meetings in
17 new newsletters mailed to Detroit households and
18 distributed to the public libraries. We continue to be
19 very diligent and transparent, and certainly, all of us
20 want the community to know that this is why we feel, that
21 we've been misunderstood from time to time. I request a
22 legal opinion for in the law department of a few items of
23 last week Board's meeting. I've asked that attorney
24 Whitley basically apply some information on the record
25 for everyone's clarity and we will receive a written

1 legal opinion about Board's archives records. Attorney
2 Whitley, if you would, please?

3 ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL WHITLEY: Good
4 afternoon, Mr. Chair. If you forgive me when you
5 indicated that you would like me to provide the opinion,
6 could you state the issues for the sake of the public and
7 mine?

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: The four main areas that I was
9 asking that you just basically respond to in my report,
10 silencing microphones of Board members, a violation of
11 article 11 conduct of meetings.

12 ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL WHITLEY: Okay, and I
13 can take one at a time. So in that particular one, the
14 open meetings act indicates that the Board may establish
15 moves in the conduct of its meetings. That would be
16 15.263, I believe. And it indicates that once you
17 establish your rules, it will be up to the Chair to
18 enforce the rules for the conduct of the meeting. What
19 your rules actually say in your article 10, indicates
20 that any time during the remarks of an individual shall
21 behave unprofessionally, or discourteously, the
22 Chairperson should cut off comment for the debate. So the
23 actual rule is supported by the State law and I believe
24 that that was actually permitted.

25

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: The second thing I asked that
2 you would just respond to again, is silencing microphones
3 of a public comment violation of article 11 conduct of
4 meetings stating the Board members sound like a fool,
5 calling a board member a fool. How do we handle that?

6 ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL WHITLEY: Well, I
7 thought that that was the one that I just replied to. I'm
8 sorry, Mr. Chair. That was the one that I talked about
9 the conduct of the meeting. The first question was
10 regarding a board member.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes.

12 ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL WHITLEY: Okay. Well,
13 same difference as the Board member. The only difference
14 is that your rules indicate that if the Chair has found a
15 breach of order that he can entertain a motion and the
16 Board can actually vote to remove the person. So your
17 rules actually say that it imposes its own penalty as a
18 Board to a member. So it says that a person can be
19 removed for the remainder of the meeting at the motion of
20 the Board. So that is what I believe happened last week.
21 I made sure the motion was proper and I don't see any
22 legal issues with that one.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very good. And then finally, and
24 I want others to know that I have Dr. Jackson, who is the
25 parliamentarian for the Board as well. I just want to

1 make sure that we are all adults and we are all
2 professionals, every one of us and each and every one of
3 us represents a portion of this community. And then there
4 are others appointed by the mayor. And I just want to
5 make sure that we don't have big eyes and little use;
6 that everybody somebody around this table. Board bylaws,
7 article 11, the conduct of meetings, the alleged use of
8 the BOPC platform is a political forum. I want to make
9 sure again, attorney Whitley, how do we deal with that?

10 ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL WHITLEY: I believe the
11 nature, and again, for everyone, I have not written an
12 opinion of this yet. So when we talk about using the
13 political forum, I believe the intent is to go [Audio
14 distortion), a campaign finance violation, and we can't
15 use public resources to campaign. So this is a public
16 resource, this is a public forum. And then the question
17 would be, were the comments that were made, I believe it
18 was Commissioner Bell. I think the intent of the law is
19 regarding the things related to ballots, candidates'
20 local ballot questions, and presidential questions. I
21 believe he was discussing something about his run on the
22 NACOLEs board, which I don't believe, and I'm not
23 familiar with the board, but I don't believe that that's
24 something that's publicly funded or supported by this
25 forum. I believe that's a member-based organization and

1 that he just kind of had the seat on the board. So I do
2 not believe that that goes into the realm of a campaign
3 finance violation or public issue. So again, it is
4 something that I would have to look into because I'm not
5 a familiar board, but if it's not a board that's a by
6 public funds then I don't see the campaign for that, but
7 again, this is all just, you know, based on of what I
8 know about the law on the top of my head.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And then finally, and again, I
10 mean no harm, I know I'm taking up a little time of the
11 community as well. I just want to make sure that if
12 things - everybody's basically transparent and also that
13 at this point in my life, at 77-years-old, I just want to
14 make sure that whatever I leave, I want to leave it
15 better than I came. And I just want to make sure if all
16 of us understand when you walk away from this commission,
17 there's somehow some kind of way you would like to look
18 back and say, I made a difference. So finally, attorney
19 Whitley, our authority over the facial recognition
20 technology, what is our authority over that one more
21 time?

22 ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL WHITLEY: That was a
23 loaded one Mr. Chair that was a loaded one. I will pause
24 and probably refer the majority of that question to
25 corporation counsel because of a lot of the work that was

1 done with this Board. I know the corporation counsel has
2 made various statements and appearances of the Board and
3 educated certain things. I do not make a habit of trying
4 to alter his opinions but overall, what I will say is
5 that I do know that that was a contract ultimately
6 approved by city council. I do know that, but as it
7 relates to the interplay between the Board oversight, the
8 city council's control, contracts, the Mayor's, you know,
9 there are a lot of things at play with that one and that
10 would be a much more intricate opinion that the law
11 department should put in writing.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very good. I thank you so much.
13 I'm sorry if I caught you off guard a little bit. The
14 only law I know is Matlock and Perry Mason. And so I just
15 wanted to make sure that somehow, some kind of way, I get
16 you in here. Thank you so much for your kindness and for
17 all that you've had to do to help us. And again, I just
18 want to remind you that we're looking forward to a couple
19 of presentations that is again from the HR department,
20 Director Patillo, and from the Seventh Precinct and we
21 basically have 10 minutes for each and we're trying to
22 basically go right into the, as we just did the agenda,
23 into the closed session, all presentations, and then the
24 closed session. At this particular time, First Assistant
25 Chief Bettison, I thank you so much for being patient

1 with us and especially with me. Can you basically give us
2 your report, today?

3 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Yes, sir. Thank you, Chair
4 Holley. So I'll start out with an update on our injured
5 officers. There are currently five members of the
6 department who are currently disabled and recovering at
7 home due to an on-duty injury, one sergeant from the
8 Seventh Precinct, one police officer from the Seventh
9 Precinct, one police officer from the Eleventh Precinct,
10 and two police officers from the Eighth Precinct. In
11 regard to our COVID-19 stats, 25 members are currently
12 quarantined or are isolated and 16 of the quarantine of
13 our isolated members are currently positive. In regard to
14 our crime data and temporary criminal homicides, we're up
15 3%. And so that's been trending down, sexual assaults
16 were up 19%, aggravated assaults 9%. in our non-fatal
17 shootings, which have been up the majority of this year,
18 we are sitting at a zero. So we've been trending down.

19 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: So right now with the same
20 number that we had last year. Our robberies have
21 continued on their trend down. So that's 19%, carjacking
22 is a slight uptick of 1%. So our category of violent
23 crime, we're at 5% up compared to this time last year,
24 and then in the category of property crime, we're down
25 burglaries by 11%, down larcenies by 6%. We're up in

1 motor vehicle theft by 13%. You know, so our total
2 property crime reduction is 2%. And when you put the
3 property crime and the violent crime together our total
4 part one crime and those categories are up 1%. In regard
5 to drag racing and drifting our detail that, you know,
6 stands up on the weekend seems to be have been effective.
7 We don't see as much of that activity as we had during
8 the summer months.

9 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: And I think that also the
10 weather is helping out as well, but for the past weekend
11 traffic stops, we made 12 with the drag racing and
12 drifting details, traffic citation, 33 vehicles
13 impounded. It was two misdemeanor arrests, with zero
14 felony arrests two, and weapons recovered two.
15 Significant incidents that occurred. Last people on
16 October 6th, we had two people that were shot, one victim
17 was fatally killed over at one, the 1800 block of Beland.
18 The victim's ages were 25 to 22. It was domestic-related.
19 The shooting was a result where property belong to one of
20 the suspects. The suspect that this matter has been
21 identified and members are actively searching for that
22 suspect so that the person of interest can be
23 apprehended. Also, we had an incident that she did a
24 press conference in conjunction with the Farmington Hills
25 Police Department yesterday of a nine-year-old that was

1 abducted in Farmington Hills and sexually assaulted in
2 the City of Detroit transported.

3 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: And I am happy to report
4 because it was a heinous kind. We got a lot of tension
5 from the community with, you know, a nine-year-old child.
6 We do have a person of interest in custody and I say, we
7 do work in conjunction with Farmington Hills Police
8 Department in Farmington Hills Police had just released a
9 statement less than an hour ago just stating that they
10 took that person of interest into custody. Also, we had
11 the gas station shooting that was previously reported out
12 where a homeless individual was fatally shot and killed
13 back on October 3rd. And we aired that and asked for the
14 community's assistance and we did get some tips in, and
15 I'm happy to report that today we have a person of
16 interest that we locked up today in relation to that
17 crime and that crime occurred over in 1100 lot of Dexter
18 Avenue where a male suspect was seen on video having a
19 brief conversation with the victim.

20 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: The male suspect walked
21 away and came back and used a handgun fired a single shot
22 wounding the victim and fled. So having to report that we
23 do have a person of interest in custody for that one as
24 well. In regard to some of the other things that occurred
25 last week also did several prep conferences with some of

1 our work. The Chief, if anybody can see, might be hard to
2 see on the video, I'm wearing pink, a pink of my shirt in
3 support of showing the department support for breast
4 cancer awareness. And so with it being breast cancer
5 awareness month, we wrapped one of our vehicles to show
6 our support and our officers also raised money to show
7 support as well. Many of our members and their families,
8 affect everyone. So with that being said on Monday,
9 October 11th, Chief White presented two checks of \$5,000
10 each in support of breast cancer awareness month. Chief
11 White presented the University of Michigan Rogel Cancer
12 Center with a check of 5,000 to go to breast cancer
13 research.

14 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: And Chief White also
15 presented [27:50 inaudible] of Detroit with a check for
16 \$5,000 for their work in the community. Chief White spoke
17 the courage of the cancer survivors and members of the
18 department gave testimonies as well. Chair Holley, you
19 also spoke of, and you gave an excellent recap of our
20 educational partnership with Cleary University where we
21 definitely thank them so much because we understand that
22 they are affording our department and members with the
23 opportunity to get their bachelor's degree. And we know
24 we have a more educated public; we have a more educated
25 community. We encourage our kids to go to school. And so

1 many of our members, we definitely encouraged them to
2 continue with their education as well. I just want to
3 give a shout-out to Lieutenant Mark Young from the LSA
4 because Mark Young really and following Captain Parnell
5 and Mark Young really brought this to our department and
6 really pushed it so that we could make this opportunity
7 available for our members.

8 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: And so when they do offer
9 the master's program, I definitely plan on enrolling.
10 Also, you spoke about the partnership with Wayne County
11 Community College, which is so key. And I definitely
12 appreciate each and every one of the Board members who
13 attended that. That showed tremendous support just for
14 the community, just for this police department and for
15 young people, and helping with the Wayne County Community
16 College transition and providing a pathway to becoming
17 Detroit police officers and also a pathway for students
18 that are enrolled in various schools. We've just
19 partnered with Detroit Public Safety Academy. We have 124
20 students in there and they'll be able to, by being
21 involved with Wayne County Community College, when they
22 graduated from high school with this program, they'll
23 already have their associate degree. So, Chair Holley,
24 just thank you so much for that partnership with Wayne
25 County Community College. I think that's going to be just

1 great. As I spoke a little earlier, Chief White would be
2 here, but currently, he's in Washington, DC for Police
3 Week to celebrate Police Week. All the members of the
4 department are being enshrined on the Memorial wall
5 during the celebration. Chief White members of the
6 department would be there to support family members of
7 all officers that gave the ultimate sacrifice. I want to
8 transition back also to some of the questions that were
9 raised last week that we have answers to. The Board
10 raised last week, what I'm being told I was in attendance
11 last week, but in response to the question raised by the
12 Board during the last meeting we were able to answer some
13 of your questions and the Board received an update on
14 unanswered questions but we'll give you an update on any
15 unanswered questions later would be right, but in regards
16 to questions regarding recidivism and re-offenders
17 evaluation reported data on whether offenders had
18 warrants upon arrests, how often the department arrests
19 repeat offenders and the data involving offenders in
20 custody released and who have reoffended.

21 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: With that being said, as
22 of October 13th, 2021 of the offenders arrested for part
23 1 violent crimes for the past two years, 879 had been
24 previously arrested for part 1 violent crimes since
25 January 1st, 2017. And I have more stats regarding that

1 as well, but of a count of offenders arrested for part 1
2 crime, I have 500 and I have 5,700 and now it looks like
3 57,287, total percentage, 87% where the number of arrests
4 was for 1 crime. And then I had another count where a
5 number of arrests for individuals where they had
6 committed two or more crimes that were 741, which was 11%
7 where 3 or more, where they participated in recidivism is
8 138 and 2%.

9 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: And DC data. There are
10 currently 26 detainees at the DC for part 1 violent crime
11 as of 10/13/21 at 2:00 PM 72% of those offenders who were
12 arrested for part 1 violent crimes this year were
13 released themselves. That means that they didn't have to
14 post the bond that the court released them to themselves
15 and we called that a personal bond. And at this time I
16 open it up for questions and that concludes my report.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I thank you so much, First
18 Assistant Chief. At this time, I'm going to ask the Vice-
19 Chairperson, Martin Jones to do the round table.

20 VICE-CHAIR JONES: Okay. Thanks so much, Chair. We're
21 going to open up for questions. The Vice-Chair recognizes
22 Commissioner Holt. The Vice-Chair recognizes Commissioner
23 Jesus Hernandez. Do you have any questions for the Chief?

24 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Through the Chair? Not at
25 the moment. Thank you.

1 VICE-CHAIR: Thank you. District 7, Commissioner
2 William Davis. Do you have any questions for the Chief?

3 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes, I do. I have a question. As
4 it relates to the execution of a search warrant, how many
5 times have the department executed a search warrant at
6 the wrong address? And when you do execute a search
7 warrant, particularly at the wrong address, when you
8 damage somebody's door and toss their house apartment or
9 whatever, what, what is the procedure?

10 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: So, I don't have the
11 answer handy right now as to how many incidences of
12 search warrants that we've conducted and it wasn't the
13 right address. I know that we do due diligence to ensure
14 that we do have the right address, but there are
15 occasions where the situation that you just described
16 does happen. In regard to if that were to occur, how do
17 the citizen go about getting their property repaired that
18 they're able to make a claim through the law department?
19 And so from there, after that claim is made, then the
20 city will evaluate, look at the totality of what the
21 circumstances are, and then they'll make their decision
22 as far as compensation.

23 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: But in the event that you go to
24 the wrong address and discover that whilst they're there
25 after there is damage to the door, does the department do

1 anything that day to secure that door and anything?

2 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: So we always do the best
3 that we can to secure the door, whether it is the right
4 door or not. And we also leave a notice on the door far
5 as a return of property or stating what was signed, what
6 was taken, etc. But it's always our intent and we do best
7 that we can secure the door.

8 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Okay. Thank you.

9 VICE-CHAIR JONES: The Vice-Chair recognizes
10 Commissioner Willie Burton. Do you have any questions for
11 the Chief? The Vice-Chair recognizes Commissioner Willie
12 Bell. Do you have any questions for the Chief?

13 COMMISSIONER BELL: No, thank you.

14 VICE-CHAIR JONES: The Vice-Chair recognizes
15 Commission Shirley Burch. Do you have any questions for
16 the Chief? The Vice-Chair recognizes Commissioner Linda
17 Bernard. Do you have any questions for the Chief?

18 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Yes, Mr. Vice Chairman. Hi
19 Commander, Assistant Chief, pardon me. Just real quickly.
20 One of the reports that you provided us, provided
21 response times for priority one crimes. In the Precincts
22 that I'm engaged with starting with the Twelves for
23 priority one, which is like murder and all that kind of
24 stuff time crime, the response time was 13 minutes, 43
25 seconds in the Twelfth Precinct. In the Tenth Precinct,

1 it was 11 minutes and 19 seconds. In the other Precincts
2 that I'm engaged with the Eighth Precinct, it was 12
3 minutes and 33 seconds. Our response time seemed to be
4 going up. That's a long time, you know, as the fact
5 you're being victimized by a criminal, what can you
6 respond to? Is there any way or something that you need
7 the Commission to do to help to make this better? I mean,
8 how do we improve this?

9 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: There are a lot of factors
10 that go into response time. So when you look at the prior
11 week, the report says 12 minutes and 30 seconds. So
12 different departments measure response time in different
13 ways. And so we at the Detroit Police Department measured
14 response time from the customer service point of view
15 from your point of view, actual response time. So from
16 the time that the call actually comes in, the person is
17 on the 911 operator getting information. So the clock is
18 ticking. Many other departments don't measure it quite
19 that way. So even if you looked at departments to say,
20 what is the average response time you would find that
21 compare the apples to apples or trying to get that
22 comparison. It would be very, very difficult because some
23 departments will only report the travel time and not the
24 intake time.

25 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: So with that being said,

1 it will vary from Precinct to Precinct based off of what
2 has occurred. So you can have a situation where officers
3 and the Twelfth Precinct if there's been a shooting or
4 stabbing or it is multiple things going on at that time,
5 it could be a barricaded gun person that can take all of
6 their units out of service. That's going to cause a delay
7 on other things or other runs that are coming in. And so
8 what we do is we reallocate other sources within the
9 department to answer those police runs. So we have our
10 tactical services section. So we're going to send in
11 other resources to assist them. That's the reason that
12 you'll see a barrier from Precinct to Precinct or what's
13 occurring. If a Precinct gets hit with a triple shooting
14 or a double shooting, that's going to really impact the
15 response time there. So that's one of the things that you
16 can look for. In regard to how the Commission can help,
17 it's educating the public as well. It's definitely
18 understanding how it works and you know, just continue to
19 support us as we recruit and hire.

20 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Okay. And then there is one
21 other comment, you talked a little bit about search and
22 seizure. I had occasion to, to talk to the deputy chief
23 in San Diego, and we were talking about the Brianna
24 Taylor situation. And he said that in his department,
25 this is just something you might want to consider. With

1 respect to "no-knock warrants," that's a big issue as you
2 know, across the country. But he said that even when
3 they're going to go in and they suspect that the person
4 wouldn't want to open the door, they have had an, what is
5 it, a confidential informant, a CI going and make sure
6 that that person really lives there. You know, Linda
7 really lives there, it's not just based on what's in the
8 record, but somebody else has been there like seen Linda
9 there. And they can actually say that Linda's living
10 there to keep you from having that situation where
11 Commissioner Davis was talking about, we just entered the
12 premises. You, you have this sometimes dated information
13 who's supposed to be there, they're not there, but you
14 created all of this mayhem and destruction. We're not
15 even talking about shooting people, but I'm just saying
16 in general. I thought it was a good suggestion that every
17 time before you do that you absolutely verify that the
18 person that you're looking for is supposed to be at that
19 address.

20 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: I would love to have a
21 conversation with that police chief and see as to if in
22 fact, they're able to do that every time, but we take a
23 lot of things into consideration and that scenario that
24 was just described, it could occur sometimes, but the
25 majority of the time, it's not going to be realistic

1 because trying to get this confidential inform, and then
2 sometimes even the confidential informant, if they're not
3 an officer they're not reliable as far as giving you
4 information. But one of the things that we also do before
5 we hit a house, we would have a risk assessment that we
6 do also to the safety of individuals inside the house. So
7 we check the box before we enter the house, you know,
8 we're going to try to wait the person out. I got
9 surveillance on it.

10 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: If I see that there are
11 toys in front of the house, if there are children there,
12 you know, we are not going to hit the house if there are
13 children in there. If it's close to the morning for
14 school, we're going to wait until we see kids come out in
15 the morning. So we do a whole lot of things that I don't
16 want to get into everything in this format, but we take
17 extreme caution and care before we actually enter a
18 location. And then also in an extremely rare event that
19 we would ever do a "no-knock" entry. Our standard is
20 premier. And I say the majority 99%. I can't even think
21 of a case where we had done a "no-knock." We are knocking
22 and we are announcing, and we're hitting that location.
23 It would have to be extreme and based off of our policy,
24 if I'm not mistaken, it goes all the way up to the Chief
25 of Police because that's how extreme it would have to be.

1 So the only way we could see something where it would be
2 a 'no knock' is it would have to be an extremely,
3 extremely volatile situation where if knocking were to
4 occur, it could get a hostage killed. It could, it could
5 really cause a loss of life.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Thank you so much.

7 VICE-CHAIR JONES: Right, and finally, the Vice-Chair
8 has a question and I must thank you, First Assistant
9 Chief Bettison for how thorough and the information you
10 gave in the report was. I would like to ask and I've been
11 on the scene of these situations after that. Mr. Burton,
12 could you sign your microphone, please?

13 COMMISSIONER BURTON: I'd like to be acknowledged by
14 the Chair.

15 VICE-CHAIR JONES: You have to give me respect. All
16 right. Thank you, First Assistant Chief Bettison. I
17 realize the resources that it takes when you get to
18 certain scenes, whether it's a shooting, whether it's a
19 major crime that takes place. And I know the number of
20 resources that it takes to be there to collect evidence,
21 to be able to assess the scene to find out who the real
22 suspects are. There's a lot that goes into it. And that
23 ultimately affects response times, such as a question
24 that have been raised. Could you say a little bit more
25 about that.

1 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: It definitely does. You
2 know, when you see the barricaded gun person scenes right
3 there that takes a lot of resources and you would say,
4 well, why does it take so many resources if you have an
5 individual that's suicidal at a location and we got a
6 report that you're not coming out. And sometimes it may
7 be other folks in the house, but we have to set up a
8 peripheral and we set up a peripheral so that we can
9 protect other folks in the community. So it causes us to
10 block the streets because if you have a situation where
11 an individual is barricaded, they've indicated that they
12 want to hurt someone, they're not coming out. We've had
13 situations in the past where they fired shots out and
14 have taken a life. So our policies, procedure, and
15 protocol require us to evacuate the house next to them.

16 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: If it's in an apartment
17 building, we have to set up an inner perimeter, an outer
18 perimeter, and we call it our special response team.
19 We're getting our tactical services officers at that
20 location as well, so that the primary units from that
21 Precinct that can come back into services, start
22 answering those patrol runs as well. So it's a lot of
23 moving parts to it. We're getting EMS there, but it's all
24 of the hostage negotiators there, our negotiators there
25 and all in hope and in an attempt to have a peaceful

1 resolution, and the majority of our barricaded gun person
2 things are peaceful. And then the other piece comes to
3 our crime scenes as well, where individuals have been
4 shot. And so we have to still create that perimeter, we
5 have to protect the scene and collect the evidence. And
6 depending on what information we have, you know, it could
7 be an individual who is still at large. And so now
8 researching for that person as well.

9 VICE-CHAIR JONES: The Vice-Chair recognizes
10 Commissioner Willie Burton. Do you have a question for
11 the Chief?

12 COMMISSIONER BURTON: I have a statement. First, I
13 would just like to start off with say that I was present
14 for roll call. Apparently, had some technical issues
15 getting in, but I want to personally thank Robert Brown
16 in the BOPC office for working to get me plugged into the
17 meeting. I appreciate how he goes up and beyond. For the
18 Chief, yesterday, with the agreement with the Detroit
19 Police Department and Wayne County Community College.
20 It's a great look for our department. It's a great look
21 for the city and for our new recruits I learned that 15%
22 of law enforcement across the country offer some form of
23 training in continual college education for new recruits,
24 whether it's to earn an associate's degree or even
25 further. 10% of law enforcement actually requires a four-

1 year degree.

2 COMMISSIONER BURTON: I think it's probably a good
3 step as far as with this department given our recruits an
4 avenue to continue their education. Also, it reduces
5 stress, you know research has proven that officers that
6 have college under their belt, whether it's an associate
7 degree or a four-year degree, actually reduces their
8 stress, but it also reduces police misconduct cases as
9 well. And so hopefully, as this department continues to
10 grow and new recruits are starting to get involved in
11 taking college courses, you would start seeing the stress
12 within the department reduced as well as officers
13 misconduct complaints were also lower among new recruits
14 with two years or more college under their belt. The
15 question for you, I know you don't have the numbers, but
16 can you provide the Board hopefully in the next month or
17 two, a list of not the names, but I'd like to know how
18 many officers that we have in the department that have
19 two years or more college under their belt.

20 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Once again, we have learned
21 through research that officers with two years or more
22 under their belt are less likely to be involved in
23 misconduct complaints. Thank you.

24 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Thank you, Commissioner
25 Burden. Thank you for being there. You know, the support

1 was definitely great and recognized by the Board, just by
2 you all being present. And the people of the DPD, they
3 have really stepped up to just really embrace going back
4 to school and get their education, and we can definitely
5 provide you... Director Patillo of Personnel, she keeps
6 those records, so that a real --.

7 COMMISSIONER BURTON: - And Chief in conclusion, a
8 really, really brief. You know, they are able to get a
9 degree in law enforcement, whether it is an associate
10 degree, later on, can further their career. But I mean,
11 you're looking at the law, you're looking at psychology,
12 you're looking at cybersecurity, you're looking at
13 computer science, and these are the jobs that are in
14 demand. And my understanding with the research that I
15 have perhaps looked at is that the department, you know,
16 law enforcement across the country is always looking to
17 bring us on in cybersecurity and computer science and
18 psychology and things of that nature, but also, you know
19 mental health. So these are definitely jobs that are in
20 demand and law enforcement. I mean, for someone that's
21 going into.

22 COMMISSIONER BELL: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Chairman, what
23 happened to the time length of a commissioner going on
24 and on?

25 COMMISSIONER BURTON: And it's a great position for

1 the city to be in.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Vice-Chair
3 Jones.

4 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Point of order to Commissioner
5 Bell.

6 VICE-CHAIR JONES: Okay. Right. Commissioners, I want
7 to thank you very much for your questions and everything.
8 You definitely ask the questions that are in the minds of
9 a number of people in our community. That's what we are
10 here for. At this particular point, I turn the meeting
11 back over to you Chairperson Jim Holley.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Vice-Chair
13 Jones. Commissioner Brown, did you have a question?
14 Commissioner Darryl Brown?

15 VICE-CHAIR JONES: He's muted.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay, great. Okay. Chief, thank
17 you so much.

18 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Thank you.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I see the Chief. Thank you very
20 much. Just a couple of things: one, do we have Homeland
21 security? Pardon my ignorance, do we have Homeland
22 security in the police department?

23 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Yes, we do. So we, the
24 City of Detroit have Homeland security, Chair, and also
25 we work very, very closely in conjunction with them, our

1 metropolitan division. And so they work in concert.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So my question is then is that
3 do we have an idea in terms of the migration of people
4 coming into the city, especially in the south Detroit
5 area and make, at one time we had a policy that we did
6 not bother people if they got stuck? Help me,
7 Commissioner Hernandez, help me with this.

8 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Absolutely. Through the
9 Chair. Chair Holley and I had a very brief conversation
10 about a commitment that this agency made several years
11 ago. I think it dates back to maybe 2017, 2018 where
12 immigration status, there was a commitment to not ask for
13 immigration status during stops. So is that something,
14 and I know that you might not have an immediate answer,
15 hopefully, you do. But just wanting to see if that
16 commitment is still in place moving forward.

17 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Absolutely, absolutely.
18 That commitment is still in place. When Commissioner
19 Holley asked me about Homeland security, I'm talking
20 about terroristic and threats, weapons of mass
21 destruction. So when it comes to border patrol or ICE.
22 I've asked my doctor that is not the Detroit police
23 department's job. And so we don't care about immigration
24 status and that is not a question, that's another agency.
25 So we're not tracking that nor are we concerned with

1 that.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: The other thing quickly... Thank
3 you so much for helping with that Commissioner Hernandez.
4 Thank you very much. I asked a couple of things to Chief.
5 Evaluation of disciplinary measures on a DPP's police
6 officer member. I asked for an evaluation on the
7 discipline of that officer. I don't want to mention his
8 name, but I will send it to you if you don't have it. And
9 then also I wanted to update state of the 2020 summary of
10 summer protests, summaries, reflecting the department's
11 actions. Can you help me with that, maybe not now, I know
12 I'm wearing out some patients right now, but can you help
13 me with that maybe next week or in a couple of weeks?

14 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Yes, I'll be with Director
15 Bradley so that we can get the Board with its request.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. I thank you so much. Thank
17 you for your patience and thank you for your time. If
18 there are no further,

19 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Just a quick follow-up on your
20 question, Mr. Chairman, regarding ICE. That may be the
21 case, I think, in Detroit, but in terms of not asking
22 immigration status, but I think they do in Dearborn and
23 all of our surrounding communities, is that correct, AC
24 Bettison? Every department has a different (Audio
25 Distortion)-

1 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: So, I can't speak to what
2 they do, but I can only speak to what we do and I know
3 that we're not asking it.

4 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Yes, for Arabs or anyone like
5 that. Absolutely. Okay. But they need just to be mindful,
6 right?

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes. It's not called Arab, it's
8 called Ara-American, Commissioner.

9 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Thank you.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Assistant
11 Chief. Let me move on if I could, to the HR report, and
12 thank you so much for your patience.

13 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Good afternoon. Through the Chair.
14 I present the human resources report for the month of
15 September. In your package, you also received documents,
16 which contained detailed information with respect to
17 staff and hiring personnel by demographics, specifically
18 for sworn and also this afternoon through the Interim
19 Secretary, I did receive a list of questions from various
20 Boards of Police Commissioners. I will prepare a written
21 response for each one of those questions that were asked.
22 For current department staffing, the entire department is
23 filled at 92%. And when you break that down for sworn, we
24 have 2,476 sworn positions that are filled that's 95%. We
25 have vacancies of 123, which is 5%. For civilians, we

1 have filled 83%, 626, and then for vacancies, we have
2 125, which is 17% vacant. For police assistance. 50
3 positions were filled 71%, 20 vacancies, 29%. For sworn
4 recruiting since the beginning of the fiscal year through
5 September 30, we received total applications of 1,251 in
6 processing 29, hired 12. For September, when we hired
7 those 12, we did not start an academy class.

8 DIRECTOR PATILLO: We actually put them at the
9 Precincts, put them in support roles. We integrated them
10 with the DPD staff. We gave them some mentorship, worked
11 on their physical agility, and they will start with the
12 class on October 25th. 40 candidates withdrew. We
13 archived those applications. Then we had 559 that were
14 archived. One hundred were temporarily disqualified. 91
15 were currently disqualified and then waiting for MCOLES
16 420. For MCOLES testing for the written part, we had 85
17 that were scheduled for the month of September. We had 47
18 appear. The passing rate was 62% for the written exam.
19 The failure rate was 38%, 5 reschedule, and 33 no-shows.
20 For physical agility. 119 was scheduled 62 appeared. The
21 passing rate was 47%. The failure rate was 58%, 16
22 rescheduled and 41 was a no-show. For academy graduates,
23 we graduated 14.

24 DIRECTOR PATILLO: For total new hires, we had, like
25 I said, 12 that were hired. For sworn, we had 10

1 civilians for a total of 21 for Detroit residency. For
2 Detroit, a total sworn in for 559, for civilians 342, and
3 police assistance 22. And then for non-Detroit, you have
4 1,917 sworn, 284 civilians, 28 police assistants for new
5 hires for civilians there are 7 Detroit residents for
6 sworn new hires there are 3, for attrition you did have
7 the spreadsheet in your packet. And there are a couple of
8 questions on that and I will give an answer. For sworn,
9 there were 32 separations and I actually can give you
10 that breakout. Give me one second, I actually have it
11 because I think there were some questions on that. For
12 the sworn, the specific categories for those 32 that
13 separated... So out of the resign, we had six that was
14 hired by other departments.

15 DIRECTOR PATILLO: We had 11 that retired normally,
16 the resigned total of 7, academy resigns, and we had 7.
17 For separated under charges we had 4. We had one
18 disability. We had one involuntary, four south that was
19 through the drop program. And then we had one that passed
20 away. For civilians, we had a total of 9, for a total of
21 41. For Leave of absences, a restricted duty for the
22 sworn FMLA continuance, we had 29 FMLA intermediate, 39
23 medical leave, 2 militaries, 4 restricted, 156 disabled,
24 50 and sick, 26. For civilians, we had FMLA continuous.
25 We had 43 FMLA intermediate, medical was 4 restricted was

1 7, disabled was 1 and sick was 5. Going to the sworn
2 suspensions, we have a total of 13. 10 police officers, 1
3 corporal, 1 sergeant, 1 lieutenant, and then monthly
4 separations, like I said, 32 and you have the breakdown
5 in your packet for the drop program, there is a total of
6 577 that's in the drop program. I know there was a
7 question on that. I do have the information for that, and
8 I'll submit a written response for that. For recruiting
9 strategies, just to give you an update. We were still
10 successful with the 12 by 12 recruiting initiative.

11 DIRECTOR PATILLO: As you all know the Cleary
12 University, we were on our second cohort that just
13 started on October 4th. We have over 100 students
14 enrolled, participating in the bachelor program for WC3D
15 partnership, we have over 150 that have enrolled in that
16 program and just started. We also created a Facebook page
17 for civilian employment. We are doing a pilot, with
18 hiring candidates before the commencement of an academy
19 class, just so they can integrate. We're also visiting
20 schools, vocational schools, recreation centers are back
21 open. We have a digital application now through DocuSign
22 increased our ride alongs. And then we also had our first
23 strategy meeting today with Emerald Media who is going to
24 be working with us on a robust campaign. We're going to
25 start doing some podcasts, enhance our website. And then

1 we also changed the image of our new recruiting vehicle.

2 Pending any questions, this concludes my brief.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Let me start
4 off if you don't mind, Director Patillo. How many females
5 do we have in the department, police officers on patrol?
6 You can bring it back to me if you want to. The other
7 thing I want to ask you... You looking it up now, I'm
8 moving. I want to make sure that I don't waste a whole
9 lot of time. I got other Commissioners who want to go on.

10 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I can give you a written response.
11 I can look it up. You said total females, right?

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Police officers, you know, not
13 at the desk but on patrol.

14 DIRECTOR PATILLO: On patrol?

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Active on the streets.

16 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Okay. I can get you an answer to
17 that.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. The other thing, I asked
19 you a couple of times ago, how many, there are about
20 700,000 people in the City of Detroit, how many officers,
21 do I need to have to make it effective for the police
22 department?

23 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Sir, I believe the Chief was on
24 last week when he spoke about that and he said several
25 things are at play in order to be able to answer that

1 question effectively. I do believe we're doing some
2 research on that. So you have to take a little bit of the
3 economics. You have to take a look at the demographics.
4 You have to take a look at all the things that you have
5 going on in the city, the poverty rate. So there's a lot
6 of things at play to be able to ask that question. And I
7 don't know if First Assistant Chief Bettison wants to
8 chime in on that, but a person has to be thoroughly
9 detailed to be able to answer it.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I guess my concern is that if I
11 know, okay, I'll just wait for that. Let me give you a
12 couple of things that hit me quick... I think you're
13 going to like this, you listening to me, Director?

14 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I am, sir.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You know, I'm very, very
16 resourceful. You know that, right?

17 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I do.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Like, for example, I want to ask
19 you, let's go ask every principal in Detroit to give us
20 three scholarships for the police academy, three
21 scholarships and if everybody gets a scholarship every
22 now and then from a university, Ferris University,
23 Central University or a historically black college
24 university. But none of them come out of the principal. I
25 think you ought to have each principal pick out three

1 scholarships for people that they feel would make a good
2 police officer.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And then also for any coach that
4 is in the Detroit public school system that basically
5 would give them... They will have three scholarships. And
6 when they walk across the stage, they will be able to
7 know that they have a scholarship towards, they're not
8 going to necessarily go to another college or going to
9 stay in the city. And then also I'm willing to... I want
10 to have, like when they're finished with the academy,
11 each one of them will get a thousand dollars bonus,
12 coming out of this school with that scholarship. It'd be
13 a scholarship that will go all the way to the academy and
14 at the end of the academy, they'd get a bonus and I will
15 be happy to raise the money, in my foundation, raised the
16 money, and then you can use that for this recruiting
17 piece. But I really think that if the principals have a
18 skin in the game if the coaches have a skin in the game.
19 Then I also want to ask you this, then I'll leave you
20 alone. You know, I really think that mothers have a lot
21 of control over their daughters. And I really think that
22 we are to target, not only the preachers but really
23 target the mothers and ask the mothers to talk to their
24 daughters about coming into the police department. There
25 are 119 careers in the police department. And I just feel

1 that we are asking the mothers and this be called the
2 pathway to prosperity or pathway out of poverty. We could
3 call it anything you want Assistant Chief Bettison. I
4 just feel like somehow some kind of way we need to give
5 to... the Titanic didn't sink from the top down, it sunk
6 from the bottom up. I think we are to go and work with
7 the families and really know that this city, this is a
8 tremendous opportunity. The other thing I want to ask you
9 is this, and I'm on a roll, but I'm through, okay. Well,
10 Ms. Patillo, If a police officer, when he leaves the
11 academy, he gets \$38,000 to 40,000, what does the fireman
12 gets when he comes out of the academy?

13 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I'm going to have to do some
14 research on the fireman, but I do believe the starting
15 salary for police officers. I have that answer for you.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: But I'm just saying, for
17 example, I don't do much research. I'm not good at it,
18 but I'm told that the firemen get almost twice as much
19 coming out of the academy, at least half as much more
20 than the police.

21 DIRECTOR PATILLO: So I would have to do the research
22 on that, but I know the starting salary for a DPD is
23 \$42,795 in the first year.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Brown, what are you going
25 to say, Brown?

1 COMMISSIONER BROWN: Yes, Mr. Chairman, that's not
2 true.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay.

4 COMMISSIONER BROWN: It takes a firefighter at least
5 five years to come full pay. They come out and making
6 just about the same money at one point as the police and
7 fire had period. I think the average salary now coming
8 out is about \$30,000.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I knew, I should have called you
10 in the first place. Commissioner Davis, you're next?
11 Don't get upset with me, First Assistant Bettison, I'll
12 be through in a minute.

13 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Yes, I just want to circle
14 back around and meet you because I have a couple things
15 of my own.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Commissioner Davis.

17 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: I've got 2 questions, Director.
18 One, can you give us a breakdown on whether or not we
19 have any uncertified offices from say, like chief down to
20 down to patrol man? Because I know we keep hearing stuff
21 in the newspapers about the former chief not being
22 certified. So can you give us reformat whether or not we
23 have any uncertainty around officers or anyone that

24 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I don't have that answer on me.
25 I'd have to do some research and get back to you.

1 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: No problem. Also, could you
2 provide us a report, a regular report about the ratio and
3 sexual breakdown of the officers living in the city and
4 outside the city?

5 DIRECTOR PATILLIO: You just want the current year-
6 to-date information or?

7 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Well, yes, you know, like say,
8 75% of the officers live outside the city of Detroit. Can
9 we get a racial breakdown with the officers that live
10 outside the city and the officers that live inside the
11 city, you know, male, female, black, white, Asian, other?

12 DIRECTOR PATILLIO: I can get that information for
13 you but I don't have it right now, but I can get it.

14 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: No problem, no problem. I look
15 forward to receiving it.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you, Commissioner. You
17 want to say something, First Assistant Chief Bettison?

18 FIRST ASSISTANT BETTISON: Yes. I just want to circle
19 back. When we talk about appropriate staffing for a
20 police department, Director Patillo hit it and I know
21 that Chief White touched on it and when he talked about
22 looking at all the variables, you're looking at
23 technology. You're also looking at population. And when
24 you compare cities to cities, we have to compare it to
25 cities that have similar demographics and conditions

1 based on Detroit. You want to look at like a Baltimore,
2 DC, a New Orleans. So we're actively conducting those
3 studies right now and I know that the Chief gave a
4 preview about the ideal precinct concept, where we're
5 going to be looking at the effects that tightening up in
6 staffing at some select Precincts to see what type of
7 effect that has. And then also idea checking with Chief
8 White when I blacked out my camera, one of the things he
9 wanted to make sure of, and I checked it since he's been
10 Chief. Only the Chief of Police can approve a "no-knock"
11 warrant. And he hasn't approved any. So right now I'm
12 letting you all know and the community knows, we haven't
13 done any "no-knock" warrants.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. Commissioner Brown.

15 COMMISSIONER BROWN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just
16 want to take a moment to tell Director Patillo I'm really
17 impressed with the way she's come in and working with the
18 organization to move things along with recruiting. I know
19 sometimes we have disagreements, but I'm really impressed
20 with what she's doing. I think she's doing a fine job and
21 I really appreciate it. Thank you.

22 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Thank you, Commissioner Brown.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Jones.

24 COMMISSIONER JONES: I just have one quick question.
25 You are probably going to have to get back to me on the

1 HR monthly suspension report of September 2021. In
2 reading this, I was just interested in knowing what the
3 hire dates were for the suspension that's on this
4 document. Just pretty much the lower ones, I guess to see
5 how much time they had in the job when they received
6 these suspensions, you'll probably have to get back with
7 me on it but I will accept that.

8 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Yes, I will. I was looking at the
9 report to see if it was actually on here, but it's not.
10 So I'll have to look it up for you.

11 COMMISSIONER JONES: Okay. Thank you so much.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Bernard.

13 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Just quickly. Thanks again,
14 Director Patillo. It is an excellent report. I agree with
15 Commissioner Brown. On your report, regarding candidate
16 failures, with the orange report that you have there. I
17 just wanted you to comment if you could, on four of these
18 categories, I just want to know why. You said here arrest
19 history is a reason that 28 people were not qualified.
20 Usually, an arrest is just a charge. It's clearly not a
21 conviction. Arrearages, I hope that doesn't mean child
22 support arrearages I don't know what that arrearages mean
23 that that would disqualify a person. Then you say,
24 driving record. You know, you have a certain number of
25 points that you can't go beyond, or what is that. Drug

1 usage you say is eight people? I assume that's not
2 marijuana or maybe it is, I don't know. And then the
3 final one was psychological and that's a temporary
4 qualification, but I want to know how you go back to
5 that. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you.

7 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I can get you a more detailed
8 report, but as far as the driving record, I believe it is
9 10 points, for the drug use, most times is not marijuana.
10 And if it is marijuana, if they are under the age, then
11 that would be a disqualification, a temporary
12 disqualification. I'll come back to you on the arrest and
13 the arrears.

14 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Okay, thank you.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Thanks to all
16 of you. Thank you, Director Patillo. Thank you so much.

17 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, Commissioner Burton, yes.

19 COMMISSIONER BURTON: So, a question for the HR
20 Director. Going forward, is it possible that you can add
21 in your report if you can add a column where we can see
22 out of the recruitment classes, how many of them have two
23 years of college or more under their belt? Just so we
24 would know how this department is growing when it comes
25 to pushing for education. We want to know where our new

1 recruits where they stand. Is it something that we can
2 add?

3 DIRECTOR PATILLO: That would not be a problem. We
4 could ask them as soon as they come in and they turn the
5 paperwork in and we should have their educational
6 information.

7 COMMISSIONER BURTON: And no trouble to you but, you
8 know, if you could possibly say, like the first of the
9 year, like starting 2022 or something, to give your staff
10 more time so some of the members can be like consistent,
11 you'll pop backward or something if that's possible or
12 reasonable?

13 DIRECTOR PATILLO: That's reasonable.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you, Commissioner. Thank
15 all of you. Thank you very much. I need to go to this
16 presentation from the Seventh Precinct at this particular
17 time, and thank you for your patience as well, Captain.
18 Thank you so much. Thank you for being there.

19 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: So, good afternoon, Honorable
20 Board.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry, Commander, please
22 forgive me. Introduce the other people with you as well.

23 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: Yes. So I have Captain Petty
24 with me today, he's going to speak a little bit during
25 the presentation and at that point, he'll introduce the

1 members of the team that he has bought with him as well.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much.

3 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: So I want to thank you for the
4 opportunity to speak to the Board and those that are out
5 there in the audience as guests. These are exciting times
6 in the Seventh Precinct. We're experiencing explosive
7 growth, both in our population and in our business sector
8 as well. The Jefferson corridor is completely populated.
9 Those areas that are not populated are under construction
10 now, East West Indian village, fully populated. So too
11 are the businesses that are along those corridors,
12 Gratiot's even experiencing some growth as well. As you
13 know, as the Board knows 2021, is a lot different from
14 2020. With COVID, most of our entertainment was shut down
15 in the Seventh Precinct. All of our hotels were shuttered
16 for the most part.

17 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: So, our year-to-year
18 comparison, although we are still experiencing some
19 successes. You have the numbers before you, decreases in
20 homicide decreases in sexual assault, decreases in
21 robberies, decreases in burglaries across the board. And
22 that's in comparison to a year where everybody was at
23 home. If you look at 2019 numbers, we are down in just
24 about every category. That is not to say that we are
25 without challenges. We are facing challenges with the

1 uptick in violent crimes, aggravated assaults but I'm
2 pleased to announce to the Board that the Seventh
3 Precinct has the highest clearance rate in the city for
4 aggravated assaults. So our victims are survivors here in
5 Seventh Precinct. We provide them a level of service that
6 is second to none. Larceny and motor vehicles have always
7 been an issue here in the Seventh Precinct with all of
8 our multi-residence, high-rise complexes, it leaves the
9 opportunity for a lot of offenders to break into cars and
10 steal cars.

11 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: But here too that is coupled
12 with another challenge and that is our citizens that
13 First Assistant Chief. Bettison speak to. As you know,
14 with COVID none of our offenders of property crimes have
15 been remanded or even had to post bond for their crimes.
16 So that in lies the issue and the likelihood of
17 recidivism. So those are challenges that we have. But I
18 think Captain Petty is going to talk about some of the
19 things that we're doing in the Seventh Precinct to
20 address the auto theft and the larceny of motor vehicles.
21 Specifically, as it relates to non-fatal shootings. Once
22 again, our population has exploded, our hotels are open,
23 and entertainment venues are open. Yet we are operating
24 at no change with our non-fatal shootings, even though
25 the city, I think as recently reported by AC Bettison,

1 these numbers are slightly different. So, at the time of
2 this report, the city was at a 1% increase, now they are
3 at zero change.

4 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: The city has an average of 33
5 to 34%, we are beating that. Our non-fatal shootings are
6 about 38%. We have a number in the pipeline that we
7 expect to close to bring that number up even higher. Last
8 year, we had the highest in non-fatal shooting clearance
9 rate. Homicides as the First Assistant Chief spoke, the
10 city as a whole has experienced an increase in homicides,
11 but I saw personally a 43% decrease in homicides.
12 Significantly less than the average Precinct that has
13 about 23 homicides still floating around 8. Our strategy
14 is three-fold. Crime doesn't happen unless the victim and
15 an offender come together at a particular location. So we
16 have a strategy based on each side of that crime triangle
17 as we refer to it. So with our victims through community
18 outreach programs that Captain Petty is going to speak
19 about. We work to educate them, make them less likely to
20 become a victim. Offenders, we take a hard line on
21 offenders.

22 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: We investigate our offenses. We
23 take every crime seriously because if you let someone get
24 away with a less serious crime, they are more likely to
25 offend again and engage in a more serious crime

1 themselves. So as it relates to that we have an
2 intelligence analysis that works with us. We partner with
3 our special operations teams. Those are the officers that
4 wear the green and the black uniform. Ceasefire, we have
5 meetings together, we address those individuals that we
6 have seen time and time again. We call them high-impact
7 offenders. Those are the offenders that we receive
8 routinely on crimes after them. We have a 75%
9 apprehension rate on our known offenders and our KPS
10 warrants, which is one of the highest in the city. As it
11 relates to the location we work to protect those spaces
12 where individuals are likely to come together to commit a
13 crime. We have a couple recently as this week. We just
14 closed the door, locked and seize the business that was
15 hosting illegal marijuana, sex parties, not too far from
16 the Precinct. So looking at those locations, we are
17 trying to build out the green light partnerships that we
18 have to protect those spaces.

19 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: So as it relates to the
20 strategy and how it's working for us. Our violent crime
21 at the Seventh Precinct is lower than everywhere else in
22 the city. Any other Precinct that you can compare us to?
23 It doesn't mean we don't have challenges. The services
24 from the neighborhood service organization, as well as
25 the crisis center. All of that has transitioned to Mack

1 and Mt. Elliott, team wellness. That brings in a very at-
2 risk population for us. It's a mental illness, they're
3 homeless. And they are both victims and offenders. We
4 work in that area. Our officers here have partnered with
5 individuals. You will catch our officers out there
6 bringing them food, taking them clothes. But that is the
7 epicenter of most of our crime and we have trolls who we
8 refer to as the seven eighty that we try to stand up on a
9 regular basis to have a presence in that area, so that
10 the likelihood of a crime being committed, either by one
11 of these individuals or one of those individuals has been
12 visiting the center, becoming a victim. We try to have a
13 presence there as often as frequently as we can.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commander, excuse me. You do
15 know, Captain Petty is there? You know that, right?

16 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: Yes, I do.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You're going to let him speak
18 because your time is running out.

19 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: I'm going to wrap this up and
20 I'll turn the rest over to him. So basically the Mack and
21 Mt. Elliott area is our problem and we focus our efforts
22 there. Captain Petty is going to take over the rest,
23 which is our ongoing strategies and everything else and
24 introduce his partners.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm looking out for you,

1 Captain, I'm looking out for you.

2 CAPTAIN PETTY: Thank you. Thank you. Good afternoon,
3 everybody. Through the Chair. And I'll be brief. We're
4 going to talk about gun stats where we're sending our
5 detectives to the arraignments to ensure that we have
6 appropriate bonds on our gun, our gun offenders. And
7 that's the big issue that we have dealing with the
8 courts. You know, we're getting no bonds and very low
9 bonds, personal bonds. So we're trying to be more on
10 hands with that process, so we can bring it back or
11 report out to the Chief and the First AC, so they can
12 assist us when we have those issues with those bonds and
13 repeat offenders. The watch the car program that the
14 Commander talked about. It's a program that's statewide.
15 And what we do is we go out into the community and we
16 would put these placards that they'll allow us. There's a
17 sticker that goes on your car and what it says, in
18 essence, is from 1:00 AM to 5:00 AM, we will not be
19 driving our car and you have a right to stop us to say
20 hello and make sure that it is us in the car. So we're
21 doing that on apartment buildings and anybody that wants
22 it.

23 CAPTAIN PETTY: Our NPOs are going out and we're
24 putting that sticker in the windows. And that's giving us
25 a little, you know, if I see a car with a sticker and I

1 know it's supposed to be parked at 1 o'clock, it gives us
2 leverage to stop that car. So the community programs,
3 we've got a social worker who is deeply embedded in the
4 Precinct now and what we're doing with our domestic
5 violence advocate is assisting us with personal
6 protection orders, as well as working on domestic
7 violence reduction programs. We're hosting monthly walks
8 with cops and we did it on the Dequindre cut but now that
9 the weather's getting a little chilly now, we're doing
10 these walks over at the Detroit Edison Public School
11 Academy over on Mack and Chene. My NPOs real quick. I
12 can't see the screen so I don't know, but Sergeant
13 McDaniel's is my Sergeant and you have Officers Stribling
14 or NPO Stribling NPO Hill, and NPO Davis and NPO Duncan.
15 Those are my guys and some of the programs that we're
16 doing to impact the community and quality of life. We
17 have our anti-bullying classes. We had to stop those
18 because of COVID and nobody was going to school, but we
19 brought them back. So we have our anti-bullying classes.
20 We're going to the schools. We talked to the kids about
21 being bullied or being the bully themselves. We do
22 conflict resolution because that's the problem we're
23 having with the young folks. If you, most of these
24 shootings are now, nobody wants to talk or resolve
25 problems.

1 CAPTAIN PETTY: They just want to pull out a gun and
2 start shooting things. So we find out that the youths do
3 not know how to talk. So the conflict resolution helps
4 them. That's their program, which everybody should be
5 aware of that's been going on for a long time and Eddie
6 Eagle is that gun safety class to let people know about
7 not picking up children, not to touch the guns, leave
8 them alone. If you see one go to an adult, do not pick it
9 up. What else? Well, I already spoke about the watch your
10 car program and then we have a crisis intervention team
11 that goes out when we have issues in the community. A
12 couple of things, we have a couple of upcoming events. We
13 did our national faith in blue, which was last weekend,
14 and we have Halloween trunk retreat, which will be on the
15 30th and the 31st in Pingree Park, and a free press
16 marathon, even though it's not, mine is huge in the
17 Seventh Precinct. It's probably about half of the race.
18 So it will be going on this Sunday as well in our
19 community. That's pretty much my report, sir.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I thank both of you. I got a
21 couple of questions. The Commissioners want to ask a
22 couple of questions. One from the Commissioner who
23 represents the District, Commissioner Davis.

24 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Well, I don't represent the
25 Seventh Precinct. I represent the Second, the Sixth, and

1 the Tenth.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry.

3 COMMISSIONER DAVIS: My question to these gentlemen
4 is this, have you had any incidents recently, as it
5 relates to the schools like lunch fights or anything
6 where you had to have officers go up there to assist the
7 public schools?

8 CAPTAIN PETTY: No, we have to my knowledge, we've
9 had one alleged threat that was on social media, but it
10 ended up being nothing. So far we go to our schools, our
11 NPOs go by, drive around and we are in contact with DPS
12 as well. So we've worked real good with DPS. So I don't
13 believe there'll be any incidents that I know of.

14 COMMANDER GIAQUINTO: The only problem is that,
15 through the Chair, the only threat is that at (Audio
16 Distortion) there actually. It is right across from the
17 Precinct. We could not substantiate there was going to
18 ever be any real act of violence, but we took it
19 seriously and nothing happened.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. Commissioner Bernard.

21 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: What are the parameters for
22 your Precincts? Can you give me the streets, if you don't
23 mind, because I'm very impressed by your report? I just
24 want to know exactly where please.

25 CAPTAIN PETTY: Rivard on the west, River on the

1 south, Miller north, and Cadillac east. And up by Miller,
2 it kind of curves around Harper.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner, Burton.
4 Commissioner Burton. Commissioner Burton.

5 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Hi, Mr. Chairman, I just heard
6 you call my name. You know the Seventh Precinct report.
7 You know, I want to say my constituents over in number
8 seven, over in like Lafayette Park community is doubly
9 happy, how you all have handled different incidents and
10 things of that nature and how you guys are out invisible.
11 So, I just wanted to let the department know that
12 Lafayette Park had some concerns and many of their
13 concerns are being addressed and I just wanted to thank
14 you, guys. I know we still have a long way to go, but I'm
15 very competent in the leadership that we have at number
16 seven and so, my thumbs up to you guys over at number
17 seven.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, Commissioner.
19 And thank you Commander and thank you, Captain, for your
20 time as well. Thank you so much for being with us this
21 afternoon, Mr. Brown, how many speakers do we have?

22 MR. ROB BROWN: Mr. Chair, we have 9 speakers.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: None or 9. Again, we welcome
24 each and every one of you. At this particular time, can
25 we get started with this, Mr. Brown, if you will, please?

1 MR. ROB BROWN: Yes, Mr. Chair, and we're going to do
2 a new business and old business?

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: No sir, we are going right to...
4 I want to be very respectful to the audience and to those
5 who have come in and make comments because we have to go
6 to a long day today. So if you don't mind, let's go right
7 to the comments.

8 MR. ROB BROWN: Okay. Mr. Chair. Your first three
9 speakers will be CAC, Mr. Scotty Bowman, Ms. Bernice
10 Smith, followed by Minister Eric Blunt.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much for being
12 here.

13 MR. ROB BROWN: Hello. First of all, I sent an email
14 off to the entire Board of Police Commissioners, who at
15 least, according to the email address it's supposed to
16 be, and Jonya Underwood. And I don't know if you got it,
17 but it asked the question that I did not receive an
18 answer to, which was regarding two weeks ago, I was told
19 that I was making slander risk comments. And I believe
20 that it was a mixture of scandalous and slander, and
21 without any explanation as to what it was that I said
22 that was slanderous or how it was slanderous. And in
23 fact, the definition of slander includes that it be
24 false. And while the video recordings of her conversation
25 didn't include some things I had said after my comment

1 was complete, I had brought up to Holley, the Chair,
2 whether or not being accurate was also slanderous.

3 AMR BOWMAN: And he seemed to be saying it was though
4 the definition of slander only involves false statements.
5 So I'm wondering if any criticism, of a commissioner in
6 the fulfillment of his duties, is somehow regarding the
7 slander, in which case it seems community comments are
8 effectively neutered by the notion that we can't say any
9 fault in what a commissioner is doing or be curious about
10 a commissioner is doing or how he's getting money, or
11 whether there are conflicts of interest president. It
12 seems like it's a matter of the public interest, whether
13 or not there are conflicts of interest. And so I'm going
14 to pose this as a question. I'm not going to pretend to
15 know anything. So it can't be false. I'm going to ask,
16 and it's called our neighborhoods first. Are they're
17 getting money from towing contractors or other
18 contractors that the Board of Police Commissions makes
19 decisions about because I know they are supporting
20 Commissioner Bell. That is a fact and it is in print.

21 MR. ROB BROWN: Mr. Chair, the next person will be
22 Ms. Bernice Smith.

23 MS. SMITH: Oh, good afternoon, Commissioners. I'd
24 just like to tell you it is a sad commentary today for
25 me. I attended a candlelight service for the fallen

1 police officers of the day. It was the usual Sacred Heart
2 church located on Woodward and Boston. We had several
3 guest speakers. One was the FBI agent and Minister of the
4 church. And then we had the host Dorothy from the NOP. I
5 was so proud of him because he's my children's NOPR
6 officer. So it was a wonderful service. We had quite a
7 few of the offices there and we had a candlelight vigil
8 and it was just wonderful. And we did a little prayer.
9 And as a matter of fact, I did a little prayer also. It's
10 a sad day when we had so much sadness coming into our
11 lives. I know Parnell, she had sadness in her life. She
12 doesn't want me to talk about it, but I want you guys to
13 know, she lost her brother the other day. So it's so sad
14 in her family and we just have to pray for each other and
15 make sure that we're sincere in doing our prayers for
16 each other and ask God to let us live to the extent of
17 what he wants to do and live and not be angry with each
18 other all the time. We don't have the time for it. We're
19 here on earth and we must just appreciate each other and
20 stop being so angry with each other and just love each
21 other because you never know what's going to happen to
22 you. I give my love and all my respect to Parnell, she's
23 a good woman and I want you guys to pray for her and her
24 family and just look up to the heavens for our health
25 because our health cometh from the Lord. I thank all of

1 you take care of yourself. God bless all of you. Take
2 care. Bye.

3 MR. ROB BROWN: Minister Eric Blunt. Minister Eric
4 Blunt. Mr. Chair, it seems like he's having some
5 difficulty, so we'll go to Debra Leza, followed by
6 Keneisha Coleman, followed by Ms. Brenda Hill.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Call the name again, Mr. Brown.

8 MR. ROB BROWN: Debra Leza.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Are you there, Miss Ms. Debra?
10 Can we go to the next and come back, if we can find her?

11 MR. ROB BROWN: Keneisha Coleman.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Ms. Coleman.

13 MS. COLEMAN: Can you hear me, Reverend Holley?

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes. Give me your name?

15 MS. COLEMAN: This is Rueben James Crawley, Jr.
16 Reverend Holley, Rue. I called you on the phone about
17 messages that I give you to deliver to the Commissioners.
18 The one you ain't never talked about. Hey, Todd Bettison,
19 I just saw you on here, man. I'm going to say this, I'm
20 40 years strong, one hundred out here in these Detroit
21 city streets, and Todd Bettison you lying when you say
22 that matter was investigated. You know, you are complicit
23 in the cover-up of Lt. Angelique Chadwick Bills. Willie
24 Bell, hey, don't silence my freedom of speech. I'm
25 telling you the truth. Everything I say is 100% accurate

1 and the truth. You can't silence the truth. Willie Bell,
2 you with your one-person towing committee, corrupt
3 individual.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Mr. Coleman, you know, I want to
5 make sure.

6 MR. CROWLEY: It's Crowley, man it's Reubin Crowley

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry, Crowley, please
8 forgive me for mispronouncing your name. I know your
9 frustration, but I need you to understand.

10 MR. CROWLEY: You don't know jack, man.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay.

12 MR. CROWLEY: Tomorrow is Keneisha Coleman's
13 birthday. She was born in 1994, man. She is 27 years old,
14 tomorrow. Now they covered up her whole murder, Derek
15 Maye, Cardi Shell, Eric Decker, and James E. Craig. And
16 it's continuing on today. She got a complaint into the
17 OCI right now and never got a complaint. Had to go around
18 the back door to get the complaint in through internal
19 because they wouldn't take it at the OCI. So she put it
20 in through internal affairs and they never gave her a
21 complaint number. That's bo-business, man. You are all
22 going to destroy that lady. What is left of her you're
23 your going to destroy the rest of her. She just got back
24 to where she's got to have a party for Keneisha today.
25 Her daughter's birthday was yesterday. She had a party

1 today. The little girl. But this was wrong. Her mama,
2 murder has been covered up by the Detroit Police
3 Department. I have the proof. All the recordings of
4 Lawrence Akbar.

5 MR. ROB BROWN: Mr. Chair, your next speaker will be
6 Ms. Brenda Hill.

7 MS. HILL: Can you hear me?

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, I can.

9 MS. HILL: Yes. I appreciate you looking into the
10 things that happened at the last meeting and also our
11 well, I'll say my issue with facial recognition
12 technology, isn't whether the policy is correct or is
13 incorrect. It's the fact that we have a flawed system.
14 That's just like saying you got a pile of poop and
15 because you got it in a nice box with a ribbon that is
16 not a pile of poop, it's a pile of poop. And so you all
17 saying that, okay, you're going to get it because we have
18 it. You're going to give it a good policy, no. We need to
19 get rid of it. This city is over 80% black and oh, the
20 data says that it doesn't identify black and brown
21 people. Also, I heard in the lawyer's statement that
22 because I called Martin Jones a fool.

23 MS. HILL: In fact, I didn't even remember that
24 because I was saying his statement, which was wrong. It's
25 against the open meetings act to make that statement and

1 to make a director forged our statements, that's what
2 should have been investigated. But because I called him a
3 fool, I heard liar being bantered about even Ms. Bernice,
4 before I spoke said some unkind things towards Willie
5 Burton. I mean, he needs to put his big boy pants on.
6 This is about life and death that we're talking about.
7 And maybe you said it, I would have used an adjective
8 before I said the fool. I don't know what it is, but

9 MR. ROB BROWN: Mr. Chair, your next three speakers
10 will be Ms. Lori Parks, followed by Nicole Small followed
11 by Ms. Michelle George.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Were you able to find Mr. Blunt?

13 MR. ROB BROWN: Yes, I am going to go back He keeps
14 going in and out, sir.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. Speaker?

16 Mr. ROB BROWN: Ms. Parks?

17 MS. PARKS: Yes, this is Ms. Parks. Good afternoon,
18 gentlemen and ladies. Listen, I understand that you know,
19 that Willie was muted last week on the call on the Zoom
20 call. So whenever a commissioner who represents the
21 citizens of Detroit is muted that means that they are
22 muting the citizens of the City of Detroit also, I do not
23 appreciate that at all. And no, I do not like Mr. Jones.
24 I cannot stand Mr. Jones. I do not think that nobody
25 should be appointed by this mayor that we have on the

1 police commissioners. The police commission is an
2 independent body and you're not even supposed to be a
3 police officer. You know? So to me, that was uncalled
4 for, and I want to make sure that all the citizens in the
5 City of Detroit are represented to the fullest. The
6 police department, we know that there are still racist
7 police officers serving on our police department. Nothing
8 has been done about that yet that I have seen. And I
9 don't know if anyone else has seen it, but I want to make
10 sure that the citizens of Detroit get fair representation
11 all across the board. So do not mute anyone who comes on
12 to talk, Ms. Brenda definitely should not have been
13 muted. You can cuss, you can do whatever you want. This
14 is America and we are a democratic country. And that
15 means we have freedom of speech to say whatever we want
16 to say when we want to say it. So have a good one.

17 MR. ROB BROWN: Mr. Eric Blunt.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: We will come back to him, Mr.
19 Brown.

20 MR. ROB BROWN: Okay. I don't see Miss Nicole Small
21 so we'll go to Ms. Michelle George.

22 MS. GEORGE: Can you hear me, Mr. Brown?

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, he can.

24 MS. GEORGE: Okay. Hi Mr. Brown. Chair Holley, I'll
25 be praying for you. I wonder, in district 6, right on

1 Livernois they are still drag racing. I just did not
2 understand and I know the Wayne County Sheriff had
3 mentioned that at roll call that he was going to deal
4 with the drag race. I'm talking about the Wayne County
5 Sherriff. They have not done anything. And I've never
6 seen a city where people can drag race on Livernois in
7 the middle of the night where you can hear it two miles
8 away. So I'm just trying to understand. I know the
9 Detroit Police have issues. I understand. I know we
10 cannot get the police to come to the city. I was in the
11 other day and one of the citizens talked about the bill,
12 when the police train in Detroit, they are going to have
13 to pay the money back because they tend to leave. So
14 that's a problem. I know there is a salary issue that
15 we're working on. So I just wanted to know, oh, also to
16 Frist Assistant Chief Bettison, hello Chief White, on the
17 phone, can something be done.

18 MS. GEORGE: The issue with the mayor is that I don't
19 know. I just think the mayor is disrespectful, this is
20 not political, but somehow I tried to reach out to the
21 mayor's office or reached out to this district today, as
22 she said, the district managers are like the smoke
23 person, but no, that is not true. And I think because the
24 mayor did not debate, Detroit has a lot of issues, even
25 in policing. So, I just wanted to hold him to that. And

1 there is also a deputy chief that I'm supposed to speak
2 to try to get nurses to come into the blood pressure
3 checks in all 12 Precincts because we were losing a lot
4 of the officers, due to health, do they health, strokes,
5 and heart attacks. So I want to reach out, I forgot the
6 officer's name, to deal with that. We do have the
7 opportunity today to deal with that. We do have some
8 issues in Detroit but racism stops at the mayor's feet.

9 MR. ROB BROWN: Mr. Chair, Mr. Blunt is going in and
10 out and Ms. Small is not there anymore neither is Ms.
11 Debra Leza.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You can't find anyone of those
13 people they were

14 MR. ROB BROWN: Mr. Blunt?

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry, Mr. Brown, and I'm
16 sorry to those who are not able to speak but I just got
17 to move on. I apologize. Okay. So at this time, if you
18 don't mind, I'd like to move on and Ms. White makes her
19 report.

20 MS. WHITE: Yes sit. Through the Chair, good
21 afternoon honorable Board and the executives and meeting
22 attendees. Just very briefly the agenda should be posting
23 and includes the incoming correspondence for this week
24 and none required the Board's action this week, but just
25 highlighting the DPD facial recognition technology report

1 that showed no violations to department policy for the
2 past week. The period covering October 1st, 2021 through
3 October 10th, 2021 for your information. Additionally, it
4 is posted to the Board's web page for public inspection.
5 Also, the Board received correspondence from Mr. Deonte
6 Warlow regarding disqualification and applicant appeal.
7 The Board received the case police lawsuit involving
8 Roberto Guzman vs. The City of Detroit. And also the
9 Board received various staff reports, including, but not
10 limited to additional applicant appeals information,
11 community outreach initiatives, and other administrative
12 reports. Also, Honorable Board, you've received the media
13 session for this afternoon.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much for this
15 Secretary White. At this time, any new business? Hearing
16 none,

17 COMMISSIONER BURTON: I have a new business.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sure you do. Go ahead.
19 Commissioner.

20 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chair.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, sir.

22 COMMISSIONER BURTON: I'm have something for new
23 business, but before we go into new business, there are
24 some people that have their hand up and have not been
25 called on and they are reaching out to commissioners,

1 basically saying that they have their hand up and they
2 have not been called on. Can we please go to them and
3 then I'd like to bring up something under new business,
4 sir.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Alright. Commissioner, I can
6 understand your sensitivity, but I did everything I could
7 to make sure that all participants were recognized, they
8 could not get in for some techno reasons, so I have to
9 move on if you don't mind, what is your new business?

10 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman, there are
11 individuals that have their hand up currently that we can
12 see that has not been called on and we are a body that
13 should be here to listen to the people.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Mr. Commissioner, please be
15 patient with me and be kind, I'm just saying to you, I
16 did everything I could at the appropriate time. If they
17 were not able to get on. Do you want to have a go at it?

18 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman, they have their
19 hand up and their hand has been up. Commissioners can see
20 that they' hand has been up. Someone who is working for
21 the BOPC is not acknowledging certain individuals. They
22 should not be pushed out of these meetings. These are
23 public meetings, it's a direct violation of their
24 constitutional rights, freedom of speech. They have a
25

1 right to be heard and a right to be heard in today's
2 meeting, sir.

3 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, Ms. White.

5 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair, all of the
6 public commenters who have submitted requests to speak
7 during public comments have been acknowledged and have
8 spoken with the reception (Audio Distortion] was I
9 believe Mr. Blunt. Staff is in the process of lowering
10 those hands so that we can move into the -

11 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman, that is a
12 fabrication and I would like it if you could address and
13 acknowledge all who have their hand up that's been
14 waiting to be recognized by this body. It's unfair for
15 them to have been sitting in on this meeting for two and
16 a half, three hours and have their hand up and have been
17 properly called on. It's really disenfranchising the
18 people's voices is not only stepping on our democracy.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. So after you said all
20 that, I'm saying to you, I'm moving on, and so it's on
21 me. So right now asking you, what is your new business
22 otherwise, I'm going on to announcements and over to the
23 closed session.

24 COMMISSIONER BURTON: For new business, I call that
25 the Board of Police Commissioners moves to create a

1 resolution on banning ShotSpotter in America's blackest,
2 poorest city. I moved that we create a resolution to ban
3 ShotSpotter, which is complicit bias technology that
4 should not be used in a black and brown community.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Is there a second? There is no
6 second, the motion fails.

7 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Yes, there is a second.
8 Commissioner Davis second that, sir.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm looking at Commissioner
10 Davis. I'm sitting right next to him. He is not saying
11 anything. I'm moving on. It has failed because of lack of
12 a second, my friend. So at this time,

13 COMMISSIONER BURTON: For the record, can you ask
14 Commissioner Davis, did he second that motion? I move
15 that the Board create a resolution to end ShotSpotter
16 technology.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner, it is not my role
18 to ask anybody about making a second. It is not my role.

19 COMMISSIONER BURTON: I believe he second it.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It's not my role. He did not.
21 I'm moving on. He did not. There is no second,
22 Commissioner Burton, please help me with this. Please
23 understand. I'm being patient with you as you have been
24 patient with me. There is no second. I'm

25

1 moving on. At this time I'm asking Mr. Brown, give
2 me the announcements.

3 MS. WHITE: Mr. Brown.

4 MR. ROB BROWN: Your next BOPC virtual meetings are
5 October 21st, 2021 at 3 PM and October 29th, at 3 PM, Mr.
6 Chair, that's all the announcements that I have.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Good. At this time, Commissioner
8 Bernard, do you have the motion to go into close session?

9 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.
10 Actually, I do. I move to go into closed session in order
11 to discuss personnel matters in accordance with the open
12 meetings act.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Is there a second?

14 COMMISSIONER JONES: Second.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. I have to have a roll
16 call. So, I'm just saying for those of you who want to go
17 into closed session, it's a yes vote. So aye or yes. Mr.
18 Brown, Mrs. White. I'm getting my colors mixed up now.
19 Ms. White, can you give me the roll call, please?

20 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair, Commissioner
21 Brown = Yes.

22 Ms. WHITE: Commissioner Bernard = Yes.

23 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bell = Yes.

24 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Burton = Yes.

25 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Davis = Yes.

1 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Hernandez = Yes.

2 MS. WHITE: Vice-Chair Jones = Yes.

3 MS. WHITE: Chair Holley = Yes.

4 MS. WHITE: There were 8 = Yes. The motion pass.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Alright.

6

7 (Meeting Adjourned at 5:02p.m.)

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

STATE OF MICHIGAN)
)
COUNTY OF WAYNE)

RECORDER'S CERTIFICATE AND NOTARIZATION

I, Donald Handyside, Court Recorder, do hereby certify that on October 14, 2021, at 3:00 p.m., I did record the Detroit BOPC meeting, the same being later reduced to typewriting and that the foregoing is a true and accurate transcription of said electronic recording taken at such time and place.

I further certify that I am not related to or employed by any party of this cause or their respective counsel.



DONALD HANDYSIDE (CER 1464)

Notary Public

My Commission Expires: 5/6/2020

\$

\$30,000 50:8
\$38,000 49:11
\$42,795 49:23
\$5,000 24:9,16

*

*9 4:12,21

1

1 26:23,24 27:1,4,10,12 45:1, 2,3 62:1
1% 21:22 22:4 58:2
1,251 43:5
1,917 44:4
10 16:19 20:21 43:25 45:2 54:9
10% 36:25
10/13/21 27:11
100 45:13
100% 69:25
10th 76:3
11 6:25 14:21 16:11 17:3 18:7 30:1 44:15
11% 21:25 27:6
1100 23:17
119 43:20 48:25
11th 24:9
12 7:3 22:11 30:2,11 43:6,7,25 45:10 75:3
123 42:25
124 25:19
125 43:2
13 29:24 45:2

13% 22:1
138 27:8
13th 26:22
14 43:23
15% 36:21
15.263 16:16
150 45:15
156 44:23
16 21:12 43:21
17% 43:2
1800 22:17
19 30:1
19% 21:16,21
1994 70:13
1:00 61:18
1st 26:25 76:2

2

2 8:2 44:23 50:17
2% 22:2 27:8
2,476 42:24
20 43:3
2017 26:25 40:11
2018 40:11
2019 56:23
2020 41:9 56:14
2021 2:5,7 9:13,17,20 26:22 53:1 56:13 76:2,3 80:5
2022 55:9
21 44:1
21st 12:24 14:5 80:5
22 22:18 44:3
23 58:13
24- 3:10

25 2:5 21:11 22:18
25th 43:12
26 27:10 44:24
27 70:13
27:50 24:15
28 44:4 53:19
284 44:4
29 43:6 44:22
29% 43:3
29th 80:5
2:00 27:11

3

3 27:7 44:6 80:5
3% 21:15
30 30:11 43:5
30th 63:15
31 2:7
313 596-1830 3:6,20
313 596-1831 3:12
313 596-2499 3:11
31st 63:15
32 44:9,12 45:4
33 22:12 30:3 43:19 58:4
34% 58:5
342 44:2
360 3:22
38% 43:19 58:6
39 44:22
3:00 4:7
3rd 23:13

4

4 7:1 44:17,23,25

40 43:12 69:20
40,000 49:11
 41 43:22 44:21
420 43:16
 43 29:24 44:25
43% 58:11
 47 43:17
47% 43:21
4:00 4:7,22
4th 45:13

5

5 43:19 45:1
5% 21:23 42:25
5,000 24:12
5,700 27:2
50 43:2 44:24
500 27:2
559 43:13 44:2
57,287 27:3
577 45:6
58% 43:21
5:00 61:18
5:02p.m 81:7

6

6% 21:25
6,right 73:25
62 43:20
62% 43:18
626 43:1
6th 22:16

7

7 28:1 44:5,16 45:1
7,400 3:23
70 6:25
700,000 46:20
71% 43:3
72% 27:11
741 27:6
75% 51:8 59:8
77-years-old 19:13
7th 9:13,17,20

8

8 58:13 81:4
80% 71:19
83% 43:1
85 43:16
87% 27:3
879 26:23

9

9 2:7 44:20 65:22,23
9% 21:16
91 43:14
911 30:17
92% 42:23
95% 42:24
99% 33:20

A

abducted 23:1
absences 44:21
absolutely 11:16 32:17 40:8,

17 42:5

AC 41:23 57:25 61:11
academy 7:16 25:19 43:7,22
 44:16 45:18 47:20 48:10,13,
 14 49:11,12,19 62:11
accept 53:7
access 5:5
Accessing 3:3
accomplishments 7:18
accordance 80:11
account 2:18
accountability 14:19
accurate 13:17 67:2 69:25
acknowledge 5:1 8:25 78:13
acknowledged 4:23 34:13
 78:7
acknowledging 77:21
act 2:12 15:4 16:14 64:18
 71:25 80:12
Acting 11:3,4
action 75:24
actions 41:11
Active 46:15
actively 22:21 52:2
activities 7:18
activity 22:7
acts 7:12
actual 16:23 30:15
add 54:20,21 55:2
additional 76:10
Additionally 2:20 76:3
address 2:21,22 3:21 4:6
 13:15 28:6,7,13,14,24 32:19
 57:20 59:5 66:15 78:12
addressed 65:13
adhere 2:25 3:1

adherence 3:3
adjective 72:7
Adjourned 81:7
administration 3:6
administrative 10:21,23 76:11
adult 63:8
adults 18:1
Advisor 11:24
Advisory 12:12
advocate 62:5
affairs 70:20
affect 24:8
affects 34:23
affording 24:22
afternoon 2:1 5:17 6:2,16,19
8:10,14,17 12:9,15 16:4
42:13,18 55:19 61:2 65:21
67:23 72:17 75:21 76:13
age 54:10
agencies 15:9
agency 6:23 7:5 40:10,24
agenda 3:21 4:9 9:1,11,12
10:2,7,9 20:22 75:22
agendas 3:19,24
agent 68:3
ages 22:18
aggravated 21:16 57:1,4
agility 43:11,20
agree 53:14
agreement 36:18
ahead 76:18
Ainsley 11:3
aired 23:13
Akbar 11:2 71:4
alerts 3:24
alleged 18:7 64:9
alongs 45:22
Alright 77:5 81:5
alter 20:4
amen 6:13
America 73:14
America's 79:1
AMR 67:3
analysis 59:2
Anderson 12:3
Angelique 69:23
angry 68:17,20
announce 57:2
announcements 78:22 80:2,6
announcing 33:22
annual 7:17
answering 35:22
answers 26:9
anti- 62:19
anti-bullying 62:17
anymore 75:10
apartment 28:8 35:16 61:21
apologize 75:17
Apparently 36:14
appeal 76:6
appeals 7:15 14:1 76:10
appearances 20:2
appeared 43:20
apples 30:21
applicant 76:6,10
applicants' 14:1
application 45:21
applications 43:5,13
apply 15:24
appointed 7:1 18:4 72:25
appointees 10:3,10
apprehended 22:23
apprehension 59:9
appropriately 3:1
approval 9:1,16,19 10:2
approve 7:11 15:12 52:10
approved 9:14 10:13 14:3
15:2 20:6 52:11
Ara-american 42:8
Arab 42:7
Arabs 42:4
archived 43:13,14
archives 16:1
area 40:5 60:4,9,21
areas 16:8 56:9
arraignments 61:5
arrearages 53:21,22
arrears 54:13
arrest 53:18,20 54:12
arrested 26:22,24 27:1,12
arrests 22:13,14 26:18 27:3,5
article 13:14 16:11,19 17:3
18:7
Asian 51:11
assault 56:20
assaulted 23:1
assaults 21:15,16 57:1,4
assess 34:21
assessment 33:5
assist 15:13 31:11 61:12 64:6
assistance 23:14 43:2 44:3
Assistant 10:23,25 11:9,11,16
16:3,12 17:6,12 18:10 19:22
20:24 21:3,19 22:9 23:3,20
24:14 25:8 26:21 27:9,18

28:10 29:2,19 30:9,25 32:20
33:10 34:8,16 35:1,16 37:24
39:18,23 40:17 41:14 42:1,10
47:7 49:3 50:11,13 51:17,18
57:13 58:9 74:16

assistants 44:4

assisting 62:5

associate 25:23 37:6 38:9

associate's 36:24

assume 8:24 54:1

at- 10:9 60:1

at-large 8:15 10:3

attacks 75:5

attempt 35:25

attempted 8:7

attend 14:19

attendance 2:10 8:19 10:20
26:10

attended 25:13 67:25

attendees 2:13,15,17,19 75:22

attendees' 8:7

attending 10:17 11:12

attorney 8:1 11:23 15:23 16:1
18:9 19:18

attrition 44:6

audience 56:5 66:4

audio 18:13 41:24 64:15 78:8

August 2:5

authority 7:13 19:19,20

auto 57:20

avenue 23:18 37:4

average 30:20 50:7 58:4,12

aware 14:24 63:5

awareness 24:4,5,10

aye 80:17

B

bachelor 45:14

bachelor's 24:23

back 19:18 23:13,21 26:8
35:21 38:3 39:11 40:11 45:20
46:6 50:14,25 51:19 52:25
53:6 54:4,12 61:10 62:19
69:10 70:18,23 72:13 73:18
74:13

background 5:6

backward 55:11

ballot 18:20

ballots 18:19

Baltimore 52:1

ban 79:2

banning 79:1

bantered 72:3

barricaded 31:5 35:2,11 36:1

barrier 31:12

based 19:7 31:1 32:7 33:23
52:1 58:16

basically 9:5 13:15,20,21
14:11 15:11,24 16:9 19:12
20:21,22 21:1 48:4 60:20 77:1

basis 60:9

beating 58:5

beginning 43:4

behave 16:21

Beland 22:17

Bell 8:3,4 18:18 29:12,13
38:22 39:5 67:20 69:24 70:1
80:23

belong 22:19

belt 37:6,14,19,22 54:23

Bernard 7:25 8:1 29:17,18
31:20 41:19 42:4,9 53:12,13
54:14 64:20,21 80:8,9,22

Bernice 66:9 67:22 72:3

Bettison 11:9,11,16 20:25
21:3,19 22:9 23:3,20 24:14
25:8 26:21 27:9 28:10 29:2
30:9,25 32:20 33:10 34:9,16
35:1,16 37:24 39:18,23 40:17
41:14,24 42:1 47:7 49:3
50:11,13 51:17,18 57:13,25
69:18,21 74:16

bias 79:3

big 18:5 32:1 61:7 72:5

bill 74:11

Bills 69:23

birthday 70:13,25

bit 20:13 31:21 34:24 47:2
55:24

black 47:23 51:11 59:4 71:19,
20 79:4

blacked 52:8

blackest 79:1

bless 69:1

block 22:17 35:10

blood 75:2

Blossom 5:9 10:21

blue 63:13

Blunt 66:10 69:3,4 72:12
73:17 75:9,14 78:9

bo-business 70:21

board 2:2,6 3:7 4:6 5:18 6:17,
20,21,22,25 7:2,8 10:19,24
13:3,23 16:10,14 17:4,5,10,
13,16,18,20,25 18:6,22,23
19:1,5 20:1,2,7 25:12 26:9,12,
13 37:16 38:1 41:15 55:20
56:4,13,21 57:2 66:14 67:18
73:11 75:21 76:5,7,9,12 78:25
79:15

Board's 2:25 5:3 10:18 13:16
15:23 16:1 75:24 76:4

Board-approved 15:7

Boards 42:20
board's 3:9,12 4:2
body 73:2 77:12 78:14
bond 27:14,15 57:15
bonds 61:6,8,9,12
bonus 48:11,14
BOPC 3:5,15,24 4:1 5:1 6:22
 7:4,16,18 18:8 36:16 77:21
 80:4
BOPC@DETROITMI.GOV
 3:20
bopc@detroitmi.gov. 3:7
border 40:21
born 70:13
Boston 68:2
bother 40:6
bottom 49:6
bought 56:1
bow 6:3
Bowman 12:12 66:9 67:3
box 33:7 71:15
boy 72:5
Bradley 11:20 41:15
breach 17:15
break 42:23 57:9
breakdown 45:4 50:18 51:3,9
breakout 44:10
breast 24:3,4,10,12
Brenda 69:6 71:6 73:12
Brianna 31:23
briefly 75:22
bring 38:17 46:6 58:7 61:10
 77:3
bringing 60:6
brings 60:1

brother 68:13
brought 25:5 62:19 67:1
brown 6:18,19 7:25 10:20 12:4
 36:15 39:13,14 49:24,25 50:1,
 4 52:14,15,22 53:15 65:21,22,
 25 66:1,8,13 67:21 69:3,7,8,
 11 71:5,20 72:9,13,16 73:17,
 19,20,22,24 75:9,14,15 79:4
 80:1,3,4,18,21
budget 7:11
build 59:17
building 35:17
buildings 61:21
bullied 62:21
bully 62:21
bullying 62:19
Burch 7:24 29:15
Burden 37:25
Bureau 11:20
burglaries 21:25 56:21
Burton 8:5,24 29:10 34:11,13
 36:10,12 37:2,20 38:7,25 39:4
 54:17,18,19 55:7 65:3,4,5
 72:5 76:17,20,22 77:10,18
 78:11,24 79:7,13,19,22 80:24
business 56:7 59:14 66:2
 76:15,17,23 77:3,9 78:21,24
businesses 56:11
busy 12:16
Bye 69:2
bylaws 2:25 5:3 18:6

C

CAC 66:9
Cadillac 65:1
calendar 3:17
call 3:20 7:21 30:16 35:18
 36:14 49:3 59:6 65:6 69:7

72:19,20 74:3 78:24 80:16,19
called 27:15 42:7,8 49:1 50:9
 67:16 69:16 71:22 72:2 76:25
 77:2,12 78:17
calling 17:5
camera 52:8
campaign 18:14,15 19:2,6
 45:24
cancer 24:4,10,11,12,17
candidate 53:15
candidates 43:12 45:18
candidates' 18:19
candlelight 67:25 68:7
Captain 11:18 25:4 55:17,23
 57:18 58:18 60:15,22 61:1,2,
 23 63:1 64:8,25 65:19
car 61:13,17,19,20,25 62:2
 63:10
Cardi 70:15
care 33:17 40:23 69:1,2
career 12:21 38:10
careers 48:25
carjacking 21:21
cars 57:9,10
Carter 8:9
Carter's 12:11
case 33:21 41:21 67:7 76:7
cases 6:10 37:8
catch 60:5
categories 22:4 44:12 53:18
category 21:22,24 56:24
caught 20:13
caution 33:17
CDC 2:11
Ceasefire 59:4
celebrate 26:3

celebration 26:5	charter 6:25 7:9,11 14:23	civilian 6:23 14:4 45:17
center 24:12 59:25 60:12	check 24:12,15 33:7	civilians 42:25 44:1,2,4,5,20, 24
centers 45:20	checked 52:9	claim 28:18,19
Central 47:23	checking 52:7	clarity 15:25
century 12:24 14:5	checks 24:9 75:3	class 43:7,12 45:19 63:6
certified 50:22	Chene 62:11	classes 54:22 62:17,19
Chadwick 69:23	chief 2:8 3:9 7:8 8:18 11:2,8, 12,21,22,24 13:3,7 20:25 24:1,9,10,14,16 26:1,5 27:18, 23 28:2 29:11,12,16,17,19 31:22 32:21 33:24 34:9,16 36:11,18 38:7 39:16,19 41:4 42:11 46:23 47:7 49:3 50:19, 21 51:17,21 52:3,7,10 57:13 58:9 61:11 74:16 75:1	clear 10:4
Chair 4:17 6:19 7:18 8:5,21 9:16,23 11:11 12:10,12 16:4, 17 17:8,14 19:23 21:3 24:18 25:23 27:20,24 34:14 39:24 40:9 42:13 61:3 64:15 65:22 66:1,8 67:1,21 69:4 71:5 72:9 73:24 75:9,20 76:20 78:3,5 80:6,20 81:3	Chief's 12:4,5	clearance 57:3 58:8
Chairman 13:19 14:20 29:18 38:22 41:20 50:1 52:15 54:5, 17 65:5 77:10,18 78:11 80:9	child 23:5 53:21	Clery 13:9 24:20 45:11
Chairperson 5:8,9,12,14,18, 23 6:1,14 7:20 8:22 9:10,18, 21,24 10:4,11 11:7,14 12:7,14 13:6,23 14:17 15:7 16:8,22 17:1,11,23 19:9 20:12 27:17, 19 34:6 39:2,11,12,16,19 40:2 41:2,16 42:7,10 46:3,12,15,18 47:10,15,18 48:3 49:16,24 50:3,9,16 51:16 52:14,23 53:12 54:6,15,18 55:14,21 56:2 60:14,17,25 63:20 64:2, 20 65:3,18,23 66:3,11 69:7,9, 12,14 70:4,7,11 71:8 72:12,15 73:18,23 75:12,15 76:14,18, 21 77:5,14 78:4,19 79:5,9,17, 20 80:7,13,15 81:5	children 33:11,13 63:7	clock 30:17
challenge 57:12	children's 68:5	close 33:13 58:7 80:8
challenges 56:25 57:17 59:23	chilly 62:9	closed 9:4 20:23,24 59:14 78:23 80:10,17
Chancellor 13:9	chime 47:8	closely 39:25
change 57:24 58:3	Christ's 6:13	clothes 60:6
changed 46:1	church 68:2,4	CMS 8:16
Chaplain 5:20,22,24 6:3	CI 32:5	coach 48:3
charge 53:20	circle 50:13 51:18	coaches 48:18
charges 44:17	circumstances 28:21	cohort 45:12
	citation 22:12	Coleman 69:6,11,12,13,15 70:4
	cities 51:24,25	Coleman's 70:12
	citizen 7:12 28:17	Coles 11:24
	citizens 6:20 57:12 72:21,22 73:4,10 74:11	collect 34:20 36:5
	city 2:20 7:2,17 15:2 20:6,8 23:2 28:20 36:21 39:1,24 40:4 46:20 47:5 48:9 49:7 51:3,4,8, 10,11 57:3,25 58:2,4,10 59:10,22 69:21 71:19 72:22 73:5 74:6,10 76:8 79:2	college 12:21 13:9 25:11,16, 21,25 36:19,23 37:6,11,14,19 47:23 48:8 54:23
	city's 2:8 3:15	colors 80:18
		column 54:21
		cometh 68:25
		Commander 11:17,21,22,25 12:1 29:19 55:19,21,23 56:3, 17 57:11 58:4,22 59:19 60:14, 16,19 61:14 64:14 65:19
		commencement 45:18

comment 2:15 4:24 16:22
17:3 31:21 53:17 66:25

commentary 67:24

commenters 78:6

comments 4:4,5,9,13,23,25
9:3,7 18:17 66:5,7,19 67:7
78:7

commission 6:21,22 13:19
19:16 29:15 30:7 31:16 73:1

commissioner 7:24,25 8:1,3,
4,5,9,10,11,13,14,23 9:9,23
10:1,6,14 14:21 18:18 27:22,
24 28:1,3,23 29:8,10,11,13,
16,18 31:20 32:11 34:13
36:10,12 37:2,20,24 38:7,22,
23,25 39:4,13,14 40:7,8,18
41:3,19 42:4,8,9 50:1,4,10,16,
17 51:1,7,14,16 52:14,15,22,
23,24 53:11,12,13,15 54:14,
17,18,19 55:7,14 63:22,23,24
64:3,20,21 65:3,4,5,18 67:5,9,
10,20 72:20 76:17,19,20,22
77:5,10,14,18 78:11,24 79:7,
8,9,13,14,17,19,22 80:7,9,14,
20,22,23,24,25 81:1

commissioners 2:2 3:7 4:7
5:19 6:17 7:10 39:6 42:20
46:9 63:21 66:14 67:23 69:17
73:1 76:25 77:19 78:25

Commissions 67:18

commit 59:12

commitment 40:10,12,16,18

committed 27:6 60:10

committee 7:3 70:2

communications 4:9

communities 41:23

communities/evening 7:4

community 8:18 10:21 12:12,
21,23 13:9 14:18 15:20 18:3
19:11 23:5 24:16,25 25:11,14,
15,21,25 35:9 36:19 39:9
52:12 58:17 61:15 62:2,16
63:11,19 65:8 67:7 76:11 79:4

community's 23:14

compare 30:21 51:24 59:22

compared 21:23

comparison 30:22 56:18,22

compensation 28:22

competent 65:15

complaint 3:8,10,11 70:16,17,
18,21

complaints 3:14 7:12 37:13,
23

complete 4:19 67:1

completely 56:8

complexes 57:8

complicit 69:22 79:3

computer 2:17 4:20 5:15
38:13,17

concept 52:4

concern 15:2 47:10

concerned 40:25

concerns 14:24 65:12,13

concert 40:1

concludes 11:5 27:16 46:2

conclusion 38:7

conditions 51:25

conduct 16:11,15,18 17:3,9
18:7

conducted 28:12

conducting 52:2

conference 22:24

conferences 23:25

confidential 32:5 33:1,2

conflict 62:22 63:3

conflicts 67:11,13

conjunction 22:24 23:7 39:25

consent 7:2

consideration 32:23

consistent 55:10

constituents 65:7

constitutional 77:24

construction 56:9

contact 3:5,8,19 64:11

contained 42:16

continual 36:23

continuance 44:22

continue 15:18 25:2 31:18
37:4

continued 12:23 21:21

continues 37:9

continuing 14:17 70:16

continuous 44:24

contract 15:3 20:5

contractors 67:17,18

contracts 20:8

control 6:23 20:8 48:21

controls 4:20

conversation 23:19 32:21
40:9 66:24

conviction 53:21

Coordinator 10:22

cops 62:8

corporal 45:3

corporation 11:1 16:3,12
17:6,12 18:10 19:22,25 20:1

correct 10:7 41:23 71:12

corrected 10:13

corrections 9:13 10:12

correspondence 75:23 76:5

corridor 56:8

corridors 56:11

corrupt 70:2

council 7:2,17 12:12 15:2 20:6
council's 20:8
counsel 11:1 16:3,12 17:6,12
 18:10 19:22,25 20:1
count 27:1,4
country 15:9 32:2 36:22 38:16
 73:14
County 12:21 13:8 25:10,15,
 21,25 36:19 74:2,4
couple 12:18 13:18 15:1 20:18
 39:20 41:4,13 44:7 46:19
 47:12 50:14 59:13 63:12,21,
 22
coupled 57:11
courage 24:17
courses 37:11
court 10:18 27:14
courts 61:8
cover-up 69:23
covered 70:14 71:2
covering 76:2
COVID 56:14 57:14 62:18
COVID-19 21:11
Craig 70:15
Crawley 69:15
create 36:4 78:25 79:2,15
created 32:14 45:16
crime 21:14,23,24 22:2,3,4
 23:17 27:2,4,10 29:24 34:19
 36:3 58:14,16,23,24,25 59:13,
 20 60:7,10
crimes 12:2 15:6 26:23,24
 27:6,12 29:21 57:1,14,15 59:8
criminal 21:14 30:5
crisis 59:25 63:10
critical 14:1
criticism 67:5

Cromwell 11:3
Crowley 70:6,7,10,12
curious 67:9
current 42:22 51:5
curves 65:2
cuss 73:13
custody 23:6,10,23 26:20
customer 30:14
cut 16:22 62:8
cybersecurity 38:12,17

D

damage 28:8,25
Darcia 12:4
Darryl 7:25 39:14
data 21:14 26:17,19 27:9
 71:20
dated 32:12
dates 40:11 53:3
daughter's 70:25
daughters 48:21,24
Davis 8:9,10,11 9:23 10:1,6,14
 28:2,3,23 29:8 32:11 50:10,
 16,17 51:1,7,14 62:14 63:23,
 24 64:3 79:8,10,14 80:25
day 29:1 66:6 68:1,10,13
 74:11
DC 26:2 27:9,10 52:2
deal 18:9 74:3 75:6,7
dealing 61:7
Dearborn 41:22
death 72:6
debate 16:22 74:24
Debra 69:5,8,9 75:11
December 2:7
decision 28:21

decisions 6:6 67:19
Decker 70:15
decrease 58:11
decreases 56:19,20,21
deemed 4:17
deeply 62:3
definition 66:23 67:4
degree 24:23 25:23 36:24
 37:1,7 38:9,10
delay 31:6
deliver 69:17
demand 38:14,20
democracy 78:18
democratic 73:14
demographics 42:17 47:3
 51:25
Denise 2:9
Deonte 76:5
department 6:24 7:5,6,7,14
 10:16 12:20,22 13:5 14:10,20
 15:14,22 20:11,19 21:6 22:25
 23:8 24:3,18,22 25:5,14 26:4,
 6,18 28:5,18,25 30:13 31:9,24
 36:19,20 37:3,9,12,18 38:15
 39:22 41:24 42:22 46:5,22
 48:24,25 51:20 54:24 65:11
 71:3 73:6,7 76:1
department's 13:24 14:7
 40:23 41:10
departments 14:2 30:12,18,
 19,23 44:14
depending 36:6
deputy 31:22 75:1
Dequindre 62:8
Derek 70:14
desk 46:13
destroy 70:22,23
destruction 32:14 40:21

detail 22:5
detailed 42:16 47:9 54:7
details 22:12
detainees 27:10
detectives 61:5
Detroit 2:2,20 6:20,24 7:2,5,7, 16 13:13 15:17 23:2 24:15 25:17,19 30:13 36:18 39:24 40:4,22 41:21 44:1,2,5 46:20 47:19 48:4 51:8 52:1 62:10 69:20 71:2 72:21,22 73:5,10 74:9,12,24 75:8 76:8
Detroitmi.gov 3:25
detroitmi.gov/bopc 3:16
detroitmi.gov/bopc. 3:13
developed 7:7
device 4:21
Dexter 23:17
dial 3:6 4:21
Diego 31:23
difference 17:13 19:18
difficult 30:22
difficulty 69:5
digital 45:21
diligence 28:13
diligent 15:19
direct 77:23
direction 15:13
directives 3:18
director 2:9 10:24,25 11:19 20:20 38:5 41:14 42:13 43:8, 24 44:15 45:11 46:4,10,14,16, 23 47:13,14,17 49:13,21 50:17,24 51:5,12,20 52:16,22 53:8,14 54:7,16,20 55:3,13 72:1
disability 44:18
disabled 21:6 44:23 45:1

disagreements 52:19
disapprove 10:9
disciplinary 41:5
discipline 7:13 41:7
discourteously 16:21
discover 28:24
discuss 6:7 80:11
discussing 18:21
disenfranchising 78:17
dismissal 3:2 4:18
disqualification 7:15 54:11,12 76:6
disqualified 43:14,15
disqualify 53:23
disrespectful 74:19
distortion 18:14 64:16 78:8
distributed 3:22 15:18
district 7:1,4 8:2 28:1 63:23 73:25 74:21,22
division 3:10 40:1
divisions 14:8
doctor 40:22
document 53:4
documents 42:15
DocuSign 45:21
dollars 14:7 48:11
domestic 62:4,6
domestic-related 22:18
Don 10:19
door 28:8,25 29:1,3,4,7 32:4 59:14 70:18
Dorothy 68:4
double 31:14
doubly 65:8
DPD 6:24 7:11 12:6 13:8 14:2

15:3 38:2 43:10 49:22 75:25
DPOA 11:23 12:12
DPP's 41:5
DPS 64:11,12
draft 3:17,21,24
drag 22:5,11 74:1,4,6
drifting 22:5,12
drive 64:11
driving 53:24 54:8 61:19
drop 44:19 45:5,6
drug 53:25 54:9
Drummond 13:10
due 21:7 28:13 75:4
Duggan 13:8
Duncan 62:14
duties 67:6
duty 44:21

 E

Eagle 63:6
earlier 26:1
earn 36:24
earth 68:19
east 56:10 65:1
economics 47:3
Eddie 63:5
Edison 62:10
editorial 13:13
educate 14:18 58:19
educated 20:3 24:24
educating 31:17
education 12:19 25:2 36:23 37:4 38:4 54:25
educational 24:20 55:5

effect 52:7
effective 13:25 22:6 46:21
effectively 47:1 67:8
effects 52:5
effort 13:7
efforts 12:25 60:21
Eighth 21:10 30:2
eighty 60:8
elected 7:1
Eleventh 21:9
Elliott 60:1,21
email 2:18,19,21 3:6,19,21 4:6
 66:13,15
embedded 62:3
embrace 38:3
Emerald 45:23
employees 7:14
employment 45:17
EMS 35:23
encourage 24:25
encouraged 25:1
end 48:14 79:15
ended 64:10
enforce 16:18
enforcement 13:25 14:4
 36:22,25 38:9,16,20
engage 58:25
engaged 29:22 30:2
enhance 12:25 45:25
enhanced 15:12
enhancing 14:3
enrolled 25:18 45:14,15
enrolling 25:9
enshrined 26:4
ensure 14:1,18 28:13 61:5

enter 7:16 33:7,17
entered 32:11
entertain 17:15
entertainment 56:14 57:23
entire 42:22 66:14
entry 33:19
epicenter 60:7
Eric 66:10 69:3 70:15 73:17
Ericka 11:1
essence 61:18
establish 9:12 16:14,17
established 9:11
evacuate 35:15
evaluate 28:20
evaluation 26:17 41:5,6
event 28:23 33:18
events 63:12
everybody's 19:12
everyone's 15:25
evidence 34:20 36:5
exam 43:18
excellent 24:19 53:14
excited 12:19 13:12
exciting 56:5
excuse 7:23 60:14
execute 28:6
executed 28:5
execution 28:4
Executive 12:5
executives 75:21
exercises 6:23
expect 58:7
experienced 58:10
experiencing 56:6,12,18

explanation 66:21
exploded 57:22
explosive 56:6
extent 68:16
extreme 33:17,23,25
extremely 33:18 34:2,3
eyes 18:5

F

fabrication 78:12
Facebook 4:2 45:16
facial 14:25 15:3,8 19:19
 71:11 75:25
facing 56:25
fact 10:8 30:4 32:22 66:23
 67:20 68:9 71:13,23
factors 30:9
failed 79:11
fails 79:6
failure 3:1 43:19,21
failures 53:16
fair 2:9 73:10
faith 63:13
fallen 67:25
false 66:24 67:4,15
familiar 18:23 19:5
families 24:7 49:7
family 26:6 68:14,24
Farmington 22:24 23:1,7,8
fatally 22:17 23:12
fault 67:9
fax 3:11
FBI 68:3
feel 13:18,20 14:10,14 15:20
 48:1,25 49:4

feet 75:8
felony 22:14
felt 13:14
female 51:11
females 46:4,11
Ferris 47:22
fight 64:5
file 3:10,14
filled 42:23,24 43:1,3
final 7:13 54:3
finally 14:23 17:23 19:9,18 34:7
finance 18:14 19:3
find 3:13,16 30:20 34:21 63:2 69:10 72:12 75:12
fine 2:23 52:20
finished 48:10
fire 50:7
fired 23:21 35:13
firefighter 50:4
fireman 49:11,14
firemen 49:18
Firsdon 12:2
fiscal 43:4
flawed 71:13
fled 23:22
flexibility 2:10
floating 58:13
FMLA 44:22,24,25
focus 60:21
folks 35:7,9 62:23
follow-up 41:19
food 60:6
fool 17:4,5 71:22 72:3,8
force 13:24

forefront 6:11
forged 72:1
forgive 16:4 55:22 70:8
forgot 75:5
form 2:8 4:19 36:22
format 33:16
forum 2:24 3:1 4:5 18:8,13,16, 25
forums 5:5
forward 13:1,2,3 14:17 20:18 40:16 51:15 54:20
found 17:14
foundation 48:15
four- 36:25
four-year 37:7
Francis 10:24
free 63:15
freedom 69:24 73:15 77:24
frequently 60:13
friend 79:12
Frist 74:16
front 33:11
frustration 70:9
fulfillment 67:6
full 50:5
fullest 73:5
fully 56:10
funded 18:24
funds 19:6

G

game 48:18
Gardner 11:25
gas 23:11
gather 6:4

gave 24:18,19 26:7 34:10 43:10 52:3 70:20
general 32:16
gentlemen 64:3 72:18
George 72:11 73:21,22,24 74:18
get almost 49:18
Giaquinto 11:17 55:19,23 56:3,17 57:11 58:4,22 59:19 60:16,19 64:14
girl 71:1
give 6:8 7:21 11:14 21:1 25:3 26:14 34:15 44:8,9,10 45:9 46:10 47:11,19 48:5 49:4 50:18,22 55:9 64:22 68:22 69:14,17 71:18 80:1,19
giving 33:3 61:24
God 6:9 68:16 69:1
good 2:1 5:14,17,23 6:19 8:10, 14,17 16:3 17:23 20:12 32:16 37:2 42:13 48:1 49:17 55:19 61:2 64:12 67:23 68:23 71:18 72:17 73:16 75:20 80:7
Govdelivery 3:23
governs 7:6
graduated 25:22 43:23
graduates 43:22
Grant 11:24
Gratiot's 56:12
great 12:7 26:1 36:20 38:1,25 39:16
greater 14:18
green 59:4,17
grow 37:10
growing 54:24
growth 56:7,12
guard 20:13
guess 47:10 53:4

guest 68:3
guests 11:15 12:8 56:5
guidance 6:13
guidelines 2:11
gun 31:5 35:2 36:1 61:4,6
 63:1,6
guns 63:7
guys 62:15 65:10,14,16 68:12,
 23
Guzman 76:8

H

Ha 11:24
habit 20:3
half 49:19 63:17 78:16
Halloween 63:14
hand 4:11,20 6:7 76:24 77:1,
 11,19,20 78:13,16
handgun 23:21
handle 17:5
handled 65:9
hands 5:16 61:10 78:10
handy 28:11
Handyside 10:19
happen 28:16 58:14 68:21
happened 17:20 38:23 64:19
 71:10
happy 5:20 23:3,15 48:15 65:9
hard 24:1 58:20
harm 19:10
Harper 65:2
he'll 55:25
head 19:8
heads 6:4
health 2:5,8,9 38:19 68:24,25
 75:4

hear 7:14 69:13 71:7 73:22
 74:7
heard 65:5 71:21 72:3 78:1
hearing 9:10,14 13:2 50:20
 76:15
hearings 15:4
heart 68:1 75:5
heavens 68:24
heinous 23:4
held 15:4
helping 22:10 25:15 41:3
helps 63:3
Hernandez 8:13,14,15 9:9
 27:23,24 40:7,8 41:3 81:1
hey 69:18,24
high 25:22
high-impact 59:6
high-rise 57:8
higher 58:7
highest 57:3 58:8 59:10
highlighting 75:25
Hill 62:14 69:6 71:6,7,9,23
Hills 22:24 23:1,7,8
hire 31:19 53:3
hired 43:6,25 44:14
hires 43:24 44:5,6
hiring 42:17 45:18
historically 47:23
history 53:19
hit 31:13 33:5,12 47:12 51:20
hitting 33:22
hold 74:25
Holley 5:8,9,12,14,18,23 6:1,
 14 7:20 8:22 9:10,18,21,24
 10:4,11 11:7,12,14 12:7,14
 13:6,23 14:17 15:7 16:8 17:1,

11,23 19:9 20:12 21:4 24:18
 25:23 27:17 34:6 39:2,11,12,
 16,19 40:2,9,19 41:2,16 42:7,
 10 46:3,12,15,18 47:10,15,18
 48:3 49:16,24 50:3,9,16 51:16
 52:14,23 53:12 54:6,15,18
 55:14,21 56:2 60:14,17,25
 63:20 64:2,20 65:3,18,23
 66:3,11 67:1 69:7,9,12,13,14,
 16 70:4,7,11 71:8 72:12,15
 73:18,23,24 75:12,15 76:14,
 18,21 77:5,14 78:4,19 79:5,9,
 17,20 80:7,13,15 81:3,5

Holt 7:24 27:22

home 21:7 56:23

Homeland 39:20,21,24 40:19

homeless 23:12 60:3

homepage 3:25

homicide 12:2 15:6 56:20

homicides 21:14 58:9,10,11,
 13

honorable 6:20 55:19 75:21
 76:12

hope 11:21 35:25 53:21

hoping 7:15

host 4:16 68:4

hostage 34:4 35:24

hosting 59:15 62:7

hotels 56:15 57:22

hour 3:11 4:7 23:9

hours 78:16

house 28:8 33:5,6,7,11,12
 35:7,15

households 15:17

HR 20:19 42:11 53:1 54:19

huge 63:16

human 42:14

hundred 43:14 69:20

hurt 35:12

I

ICE 40:21 41:20
icon 4:11
idea 40:3 52:7
ideal 52:4
identified 22:21
identify 2:14 71:20
ignorance 39:21
illegal 59:15
illness 60:2
image 46:1
images 4:16
immigration 40:12,13,23
 41:22
impact 31:14 62:16
impacting 13:5
important 3:13 4:13 14:9
imposes 17:17
impounded 22:13
impressed 52:17,19 64:23
improve 30:8
improved 13:23
inaccuracies 13:16
inaccurate 13:22
inappropriate 4:17
inaudible 24:15
incidences 28:11
incident 22:23
incidents 22:15 64:4,13 65:9
include 66:25
includes 66:23 75:23
including 7:3 14:2 76:9
incoming 75:23

incorrect 71:13
increase 58:2,10
increased 45:22
independent 73:2
Indian 56:10
individual 16:20 23:12 35:5,11
 36:7 70:3
individuals 27:5 33:6 36:3
 59:5,12 60:5,11 77:11,21
inform 33:1
informant 32:5 33:2
information 3:5,14,15 4:1,2
 7:23 13:3,17 15:24 30:17
 32:12 33:4 34:9 36:6 42:16
 45:7 51:6,12 55:6 76:3,10
initiative 45:10
initiatives 12:25 76:11
injured 21:4
injury 21:7
Innovation 10:17
inside 33:6 51:10
inspection 76:4
instructions 4:4
intake 30:24
integrate 45:19
integrated 43:9
intelligence 59:2
intent 18:13,18 29:6
interest 22:22 23:6,10,16,23
 67:11,12,13
interested 53:2
Interim 7:20 11:1 42:18
intermediate 44:22,25
internal 70:18,20
interplay 20:7
interrupting 5:7

intervention 63:10
intricate 20:10
introduce 55:22,25 60:24
introduction 11:15
introductions 10:16 11:6
investigate 7:12 58:22
investigated 69:22 72:2
investigating 14:8
investigations 3:8
investigative 3:9 7:10
investigator 3:9 10:23 11:2,3,
 4,5
invisible 65:10
invited 4:15
involuntary 44:18
involved 25:21 37:10,22
involves 67:4
involving 26:19 76:7
isolated 21:12,13
issue 19:3 32:1 57:7,16 61:7
 71:11 74:14,18
issued 2:5
issues 16:6 17:22 36:14 61:12
 63:11 74:9,24 75:8
items 2:4 15:22
Ivery 13:9

J

jack 70:10
Jackson 10:24 17:24
James 69:15 70:15
January 26:25
Jefferson 56:8
Jesus 8:13,15 27:23
Jim 5:18 39:11

job 14:14 40:23 52:20 53:5**jobs** 38:13,19**join** 2:17 3:18 4:14 9:6**joining** 4:14**jointly** 7:7**Jones** 6:20 7:19 8:16,17,20
27:19,20 29:9,14 34:7,15 36:9
39:3,6,13,15 52:23,24 53:11
71:22 72:23,24 80:14 81:2**Jonya** 10:22 66:16**Jr** 69:15**Juanita** 5:20

K

Katrina 10:25**Keneisha** 69:6,11 70:12,24**key** 13:24 25:11**kids** 24:25 33:14 62:20**killed** 22:17 23:12 34:4**kind** 6:8 14:10 19:1,17 20:15
23:4 29:23 49:4 65:2 77:15**kindness** 20:16**knew** 50:9**knock** 34:2**knocking** 33:21 34:3**knowing** 53:2**knowledge** 64:8**KPS** 59:9

L

lack 79:11**ladies** 72:18**lady** 70:22**Lafayette** 65:8,12**larcenies** 21:25**larceny** 57:6,20**large** 10:10 36:7**lastly** 4:24**law** 13:25 14:3 15:22 16:23
18:18 19:8 20:10,14 28:18
36:22,25 38:9,11,16,20**Lawrence** 11:2 71:4**laws** 5:4**lawsuit** 76:7**lawyer's** 71:21**leadership** 65:15**learned** 15:2 36:21 37:20**leave** 19:14 29:4 44:21,23
48:19 63:7 74:13**leaves** 49:10 57:8**left** 70:22**legal** 11:24 15:22 16:1 17:22**legislation** 14:6**length** 38:23**letting** 52:12**level** 57:5**leverage** 62:2**Leza** 69:5,8 75:11**Liaison** 11:21**liar** 72:3**libraries** 15:18**lies** 57:16**lieutenant** 11:24 12:1,2,3 25:3
45:3**life** 19:13 34:5 35:14 62:16
68:11 72:6**light** 59:17**likelihood** 57:16 60:10**limit** 15:5**limited** 76:10**Linda** 7:25 8:1 29:16 32:6,8**Linda's** 32:9**lined** 12:23**link** 4:1 8:7**links** 3:18**Lisa** 8:9**Lisonya** 11:4**list** 3:19 10:9 37:17 42:19**listen** 72:18 77:13**listening** 8:19 47:13**live** 51:8,9,10 68:16,17**Livernois** 74:1,6**lives** 6:10,11 32:6,7 68:11**living** 32:9 51:3**loaded** 19:23**local** 2:11 18:20**located** 68:2**location** 33:18,22 35:5,20
58:15 59:11**locations** 59:16**locked** 23:16 59:14**logging** 2:23**long** 30:4 63:5 65:14 66:6**looked** 30:19 38:15**Lord** 6:4 68:25**Lori** 72:10**losing** 75:3**loss** 34:5**lost** 68:13**lot** 14:12,15 19:25 20:9 23:4,
17 30:9 32:23 33:15 34:22
35:3,22 46:9 47:5 48:20 56:13
57:9 74:24 75:3**love** 8:11,12 32:20 68:20,22**low** 61:8**lower** 37:13 53:4 59:21

lowering 78:9**LSA** 12:3 25:3**Lt** 69:23**lunch** 64:5**lying** 69:21

M

Mack 59:25 60:20 62:11**made** 13:25 17:21 18:17 19:18
20:2 22:11 28:19 40:10**Madrigal** 11:5**mailed** 15:17**main** 16:8**major** 12:2 34:19**majority** 19:24 21:17 32:25
33:20 36:1**make** 2:14 4:9 6:6 10:4,8,11
14:11,22 18:1,5,8 19:11,14,15
20:3,15 25:6 28:18,21 30:7
32:5 40:5 46:8,21 48:1 52:9
58:19 61:20 66:5 68:15 70:5
71:25 72:1 73:4,9 77:7**makes** 7:16 67:18 75:18**making** 14:15 15:11 50:5
66:19 79:18**male** 23:18,20 51:11**mama** 71:1**man** 50:20 69:19 70:6,10,13,
21**Manager** 12:5**managers** 74:22**marathon** 63:16**Marie** 12:10**marijuana** 54:2,9,10 59:15**Mark** 25:3,4,5**Martin** 5:20,21,22,24 6:3 8:16,
19 27:19 71:22**masked** 2:16**Mason** 20:14**mass** 40:20**master's** 25:9**Matlock** 20:14**matter** 22:20 67:12 68:9 69:22**matters** 6:7 80:11**Maye** 70:15**mayhem** 32:14**mayor** 7:1,8,17 8:18 13:8 18:4
72:25 74:18,19,24**mayor's** 74:21 75:8**Mayor's** 20:8**Mcbride** 12:5**Mcclure** 12:1**Mcdaniel's** 62:13**Mcginnis** 12:2**MCOLAS** 43:15,16**means** 27:13 72:21 73:15**measure** 30:12,18**measured** 30:13**measures** 14:4 41:5**media** 10:16 45:23 64:9 76:12**medical** 44:23,25**meet** 50:14**meeting** 2:2,3,15,24 3:2,16
4:5,10,14,18 5:5,7,19 6:5,9
10:17,18 15:23 16:18 17:9,19
26:12 36:17 39:10 45:23
71:10 75:21 78:2,15 81:7**meetings** 2:6,12 7:4 15:16
16:11,14,15 17:4 18:7 59:5
71:25 77:22,23 80:4,12**meets** 7:2**member** 17:5,10,13,18 41:6**member-based** 18:25**members** 6:25 10:20 14:3,7
16:10 17:4 21:5,11,13 22:21
24:7,17,22 25:1,7,12 26:3,5,6
55:10 56:1**Memorial** 26:4**mental** 38:19 60:2**mention** 13:13,18 14:24 41:7**mentioned** 14:12 74:3**mentorship** 43:10**message** 2:12**messages** 69:17**metropolitan** 40:1**Michelle** 72:11 73:21**Michigan** 14:6 24:11**microphone** 34:12**microphones** 16:10 17:2**middle** 74:7**midst** 6:5**migration** 40:3**miles** 74:7**militaries** 44:23**Miller** 65:1**mind** 12:19 46:4 64:23 66:6
75:18 77:9**mindful** 42:5**minds** 39:8**mine** 16:7 63:16**Minister** 66:10 68:3 69:3**minute** 50:12**minutes** 3:17 4:25 9:12,14,16,
19 10:13 12:18 20:21 29:24
30:1,3,11**misconduct** 14:8 37:8,13,23**misdemeanor** 22:13**mispronouncing** 70:8**mission** 6:17,21

mistaken 33:24
misunderstandings 13:16
misunderstood 15:21
misuse 15:14
mixed 80:18
mixture 66:20
mobile 4:21
model 15:8
moment 27:25 52:16
Monday 24:8
money 24:6 48:15,16 50:6
 67:10,17 74:13
month 24:5,10 37:16 42:14
 43:17
monthly 13:4 14:7 45:3 53:1
 62:7
months 22:8
morning 33:13,15
mothers 48:20,23 49:1
motion 17:15,19,21 79:6,14
 80:8 81:4
motor 22:1 57:6,20
move 5:12 9:2,9 10:14,15
 42:11 52:18 75:17,18 77:9
 78:10 79:14 80:10
moved 79:2
moves 16:15 78:25
moving 7:22 35:23 40:16 46:8
 78:20 79:11,21 80:1
MR.ROB 69:11
Mt 60:1,21
multi-residence 57:8
multiple 31:4
murder 29:23 70:14 71:2
mute 73:11
muted 4:15 39:15 72:19,21
 73:13

muting 72:22

N

NACOLES 18:22
names 37:17
national 63:13
nature 18:11 38:18 65:10
necessarily 48:8
negotiators 35:24
neighborhood 59:24
neighborhoods 67:16
Neighbourhood 11:21
neutered 67:8
news 3:24
newsletters 15:17
newspapers 50:21
nice 71:15
Nicole 72:10 73:20
night 74:7
nine-year-old 22:25 23:5
no-knock 32:1 33:19,21
 52:10,13
no-show 43:22
no-shows 43:19
non-criminal 3:10 7:12
non-detroit 44:3
non-fatal 21:16 57:21,24 58:5,
 8
noncriminal 3:14
none@none.com 2:22
NOP 68:4
NOPR 68:5
north 65:1
note 2:2 4:1
noted 10:8

notice 10:12 29:4

notification 8:6

notifications 7:23

notion 67:8

NPO 62:14

NPOS 61:23 62:11 64:11

number 3:11 21:20 27:3,5
 34:19 39:9 53:24 58:6,7 65:7,
 15,16 70:21

numbers 2:16 37:15 56:19,23
 58:1

nurses 75:2

O

objection 9:7 10:1

objections 9:10,22

obligated 13:18

occasion 31:22

occasions 28:15

occur 28:16 32:24 34:4

occurred 22:15 23:17,24 31:2

occurring 31:13

OCI 70:17,19

October 9:13,17,20 22:16
 23:13 24:9 26:22 43:12 45:13
 76:2,3 80:5

offend 58:25

offender 58:15

offenders 26:17,19,22 27:1,11
 57:9,14 58:20,21 59:7,9 60:3
 61:6,13

offenses 58:22

offer 25:8 36:22

office 3:8 12:4,5,11 36:16
 74:21

officer 21:8,9 33:3 41:6,7 48:2
 49:10 68:6 73:3

officer's 75:6
officers 8:11,12 13:1 21:5,10
 24:6 25:17 26:7 31:2 35:19
 37:5,12,18,21 45:2 46:5,12,20
 49:15 50:23 51:3,8,9,10 59:3
 60:4,5 62:13 64:6 68:1 73:7
 75:4
offices 50:19 68:7
officials 13:8
OIC 14:9
on-duty 21:7
one-person 70:2
ongoing 60:23
open 2:11 16:14 27:16,21 32:4
 45:21 57:22,23 71:25 80:11
operating 57:23
operations 59:3
operator 30:17
opinion 13:14 15:22 16:1,5
 18:12 20:10
opinions 20:4
opportunities 12:22
opportunity 24:23 25:6 49:8
 56:4 57:9 75:7
opposing 7:13
options 4:22
oral 4:9 9:7
orange 53:16
order 2:8 5:19 17:15 39:4
 46:25 80:10
ordered 10:11
orders 62:6
ordinances 5:4
organization 18:25 52:18
 59:24
Orleans 52:2
outer 35:17

outreach 58:18 76:11
oversight 6:24 7:5 13:17 14:4,
 16,20 20:7

P

package 42:15
packet 44:7 45:5
panelists 2:19
pants 72:5
paperwork 55:5
parameters 64:21
pardon 29:19 39:21
Parish 11:22
Park 63:15 65:8,12
parked 62:1
Parks 72:10,16,17
parliamentarian 10:24 17:25
Parnell 25:4 68:11,22
part 22:4 26:22,24 27:1,10,12
 43:16 56:16
participants 4:10,14 77:7
participated 13:7 27:7
participating 45:14
parties 59:15
partner 59:2
partnered 25:19 60:4
partners 60:24
partnership 12:20 24:20
 25:10,24 45:15
partnerships 59:17
parts 35:23
party 70:24,25
pass 81:4
passed 44:19
passing 43:18,21

past 22:10 26:23 35:13 76:2
Patello 10:25
path 12:23
pathway 25:16,17 49:2
patience 41:17 42:12 55:17
patient 20:25 77:15 79:23,24
patients 41:12
PATILLIO 51:5,12
Patillo 11:19 20:20 38:5 42:13
 43:8,24 44:15 45:11 46:4,10,
 14,16,23 47:14,17 49:10,13,
 21 50:24 51:20 52:16,22 53:8,
 14 54:7,16 55:3,13
patrol 35:22 40:21 46:5,13,14
 50:20
pause 19:23
pay 50:5 74:13
peaceful 35:25 36:2
penalty 17:17
Pending 46:2
people 3:22,24 5:15 9:5 22:15,
 16 25:15 32:15 38:2 39:9
 40:3,6 46:20 48:1 53:19 54:1
 55:22 63:6 71:21 74:6 75:13
 76:24 77:13
people's 78:18
percentage 27:3
perimeter 35:17,18 36:4
period 50:7 76:2
peripheral 35:8
permission 9:2
permitted 16:24
Perry 20:14
person 17:16,18 22:22 23:6,
 10,15,23 30:16 31:5 32:3,6,18
 33:8 35:2 36:1,8 47:8 53:23
 67:21 74:23
personal 27:15 61:9 62:5

personally 36:15 58:11
personnel 10:25 11:19 38:5
 42:17 80:11
Petty 11:18 55:23 57:18 58:18
 60:15,22 61:2,23 63:1 64:8,25
phone 2:15 8:24,25 69:16
 74:17
phones 5:6
physical 43:11,20
pick 47:25 63:8
picking 63:7
piece 36:2 48:17
pile 71:14,16
pilot 45:17
Pingree 63:15
pink 24:2
pipeline 58:6
placards 61:16
place 11:9 15:5 34:19 40:16,
 18 50:10
plan 25:9
platform 18:8
platforms 3:3
play 20:9 46:25 47:6
pleased 57:2
pleasing 6:6
plugged 36:16
PM 4:8,22 27:11 80:5
podcasts 45:25
point 19:13 30:14,15 39:4,10
 50:6 55:25
points 53:25 54:9
police 4:7 5:18 6:17,21,22,24
 7:5,7,8,15,16 8:11,18 10:25
 11:12,19 13:1 14:1,8 21:8,9,
 10 22:25 23:7,8 25:14,17
 26:2,3 30:13 31:9 32:21 33:25

36:19 37:8 39:22 40:22 41:5
 42:20 43:2 44:3,4 45:2 46:5,
 12,21 47:20 48:2,24,25 49:10,
 15,20 50:6 51:20 52:10 66:14
 67:18 68:1 71:2 73:1,3,6,7
 74:9,10,12 76:7 78:25
policies 2:13,25 3:2,4 12:24
 13:25 15:5 35:14
policing 12:24 14:5 74:25
policy 3:17 7:6 13:24 15:7,8,
 10,13,14,15 33:23 40:5 71:12,
 18 76:1
political 18:8,13 74:20
poop 71:14,16
poorest 79:2
pop 55:11
populated 56:8,9,10
population 51:23 56:7 57:22
 60:2
portion 18:3
pose 67:14
position 38:25
positions 42:24 43:3
positive 21:13
possibly 55:8
post 27:14 57:15
posted 5:4 76:4
posting 75:22
poverty 47:5 49:2
power 7:9
practice 15:10
practices 13:25
pray 6:13 68:14,23
prayer 6:4 68:8,9
prayers 68:15
praying 73:25
pre-press 13:13

preachers 48:22
precinct 9:4 11:19,25 20:20
 21:8,9,10 29:25 30:2 31:1,3,
 12,13 35:21 52:4 55:16 56:6,
 15 57:3,5,7,19 58:12 59:16,
 21,22 62:4 63:17,25 64:17
 65:6
Precincts 29:21 30:1 43:9
 52:6 64:22 75:3
premier 33:20
premises 32:12
prep 23:25
prepare 42:20
presence 12:17 60:9,13
present 8:4,25 36:13 38:2
 42:14
presentation 9:3 55:16,25
presentations 3:17 9:6 20:19,
 23
presented 24:9,11,15
president 13:10 67:11
presidential 18:20
press 4:11 22:24 63:15
pressure 75:2
pretend 67:14
pretty 53:4 63:19
prevent 5:7
preview 52:4
previously 23:11 26:24
primary 35:20
principal 47:19,24,25
principals 48:17
print 67:20
prior 30:10
priority 29:21,23
problem 51:1,14 55:3 60:21
 62:22 64:14 74:14

problems 62:25
procedure 28:9 35:14
process 61:10 78:9
processing 43:6
productive 6:9
professional 5:2 11:20
professionals 18:2
program 13:11 25:9,22 44:19
 45:5,6,14,16 61:13,14 63:4,10
programs 58:18 62:2,7,15
promote 8:7
prompt 2:20
prompted 2:18
proof 71:3
proper 17:21
properly 78:17
property 21:24 22:2,3,19
 28:17 29:5 57:14
prosperity 49:2
protect 35:9 36:5 59:11,18
protection 62:6
protests 41:10
protocol 35:15
proud 68:5
proven 37:5
provide 3:21 13:17 16:5 37:16
 38:5 51:2 57:5
provided 29:20
providing 25:16
proving 15:13
psychological 54:3
psychology 38:11,18
public 2:5,8,12 4:4,5,8,13,23,
 24,25 7:17 9:3 15:18 16:6
 17:3 18:15,16 19:3,6 24:24
 25:19 31:17 48:4 62:10 64:7

67:12 76:4 77:23 78:6,7
publicly 18:24
pull 63:1
purposes 7:10
pursuant 7:11
pushed 25:6 77:22
pushing 54:25
put 15:4 20:11 22:2 43:8,9
 61:16 70:19 72:5
putting 61:24

Q

qualification 54:4
qualified 14:2 53:19
quality 62:16
quarantine 21:12
quarantined 21:12
question 17:9 18:16 19:24
 26:11 28:3 34:8,23 36:10
 37:15 39:13 40:2,24 41:20
 45:7 47:1,6 52:24 54:19 64:3
 66:17 67:14
questions 18:20 26:8,13,14,
 15,16 27:16,21,23 28:2 29:10,
 12,15,17 39:7,8 42:19,21
 44:8,11 46:2 50:17 63:21,22
quick 41:19 47:12 52:24 62:11
quickly 29:19 41:2 53:13
quorum 8:21

R

race 63:17 74:4,6
racial 51:9
racing 22:5,11 74:1
racism 75:8
racist 73:6

raise 4:11,20 48:15
raised 24:6 26:9,10,11 34:24
 48:15
raising 5:16
rare 33:18
rate 43:18,19,21 47:5 57:3
 58:9 59:9
ratio 51:2
re-offenders 26:16
reach 74:20 75:5
reached 74:21
reaching 76:25
reading 6:16,21 7:19 53:2
real 29:19 34:21 38:6 62:11
 64:12,18
realistic 32:25
realize 34:17
reallocate 31:8
realm 19:2
reason 31:11 53:19
reasonable 6:7 55:12,13
reasons 77:8
recap 24:19
receive 3:24 7:23 8:6 15:15,25
 42:19 59:7 66:17
received 8:8 26:13 42:15 43:5
 53:5 76:5,7,9,12
receives 7:14
receiving 51:15
recent 13:13 14:5
recently 57:25 59:13 64:4
reception 78:8
recidivism 26:16 27:7 57:17
recognition 14:25 15:3,8
 19:19 71:11 75:25
recognize 8:23

recognized 38:1 77:7 78:14
recognizes 27:21,22 29:9,11, 14,16 36:9
record 5:10 15:24 32:8 53:24 54:8 79:13
recording 10:18
recordings 66:24 71:3
records 16:1 38:6
recouping 14:6
recovered 22:14
recovering 21:6
recreation 45:20
recruit 13:1 31:19
recruiting 11:25 12:4 43:4 45:8,10 46:1 48:16 52:18
recruitment 54:22
recruits 7:15 36:21,23 37:3, 10,13 55:1
reduced 37:12
reduces 37:4,7,8
reduction 22:2 62:7
refer 19:24 58:17 60:8
reflecting 41:10
reformat 50:22
refrain 5:2
regard 15:10 21:11,13 22:4 23:24 28:16 31:16
regular 51:2 60:9
regulation 7:6
related 18:19
relates 2:10 20:7 28:4 57:21 59:1,11,19 64:5
relation 23:16
Relations 10:22
released 23:8 26:20 27:13,14
relevant 5:4

reliable 33:3
remain 5:2
remainder 17:19
remanded 57:15
remarks 16:20
remember 4:18,19 71:23
remind 20:18
reminder 2:4,6,24
reminders 2:3 4:13
remote 2:6
remove 17:16
removed 17:19
reoffended 26:20
repaired 28:17
repeat 26:19 61:13
replied 17:7
report 7:17 16:9 21:2 23:3,15, 22 27:16 30:11,23 34:10 35:6 42:11,14 51:2 53:1,9,14,15,16 54:8,21 58:2 61:11 63:19 64:23 65:6 75:19,25
reported 23:11 26:17 57:25
reporter 10:19
reports 3:17 13:4 14:8,9 15:15 29:20 76:9,12
represent 63:24,25
representation 73:10
Representative 12:11
represented 73:5
represents 18:3 63:23 72:20
request 4:8,10 15:21 41:15
requests 78:6
require 35:15
required 75:24
requires 3:3 15:16 36:25
reschedule 43:19

rescheduled 43:22
research 24:13 37:5,21 38:14 47:2 49:14,17,21 50:25
researched 15:4
researching 36:8
residency 44:1
residents 44:5
resign 44:13
resigned 44:16
resigns 44:16
resolution 14:5,6 36:1 62:22 63:3 79:1,2,15
resolutions 14:3
resolve 62:24
resource 18:16
resourceful 47:16
resources 3:15 18:15 31:11 34:17,20 35:3,4 42:14
respect 12:17 32:1 34:15 42:16 68:22
respectful 5:2 6:8 9:5 66:4
respond 16:9 17:2 30:6
response 8:8 26:11 29:21,24 30:3,10,12,14,15,20 31:15 34:23 35:18 42:21 45:8 46:10
rest 60:20,22 70:23
restricted 44:21,23,25
restrictive 15:5
result 3:2 4:17 22:19
results 15:16
resume 2:6
retain 13:1
retired 44:15
retreat 63:14
return 29:5
returning 13:4

Reubin 70:6
Reverend 69:13,16
review 7:10
reviewing 7:13
ribbon 71:15
rid 71:19
ride 45:22
rights 77:24
risk 33:5 60:2 66:19
Rivard 64:25
River 64:25
ROB 65:22 66:1,8,13 67:21
 69:3,8 71:5 72:9,13,16 73:17,
 20 75:9,14 80:4
robberies 21:20 56:21
Robert 6:18,19 10:20 36:15
Roberto 76:8
robust 45:24
Rogel 24:11
role 79:17,18,20
roles 43:9
roll 7:21 36:14 49:9 74:3
 80:15,19
Ron 11:23 12:13
Rosalia 11:5
round 27:19
routinely 59:8
Rue 69:16
Rueben 69:15
rule 16:23
rules 7:6 16:17,18,19 17:14,17
rulings 14:1
run 18:21
running 60:18
runs 31:7,9 35:22

S

Sacred 68:1
sacrifice 26:7
sad 67:24 68:10,13
sadness 68:10,11
safety 25:19 33:6 63:6
sake 16:6
salary 49:15,22 50:7 74:14
San 31:23
Savage 11:1
scandalous 66:20
scenario 32:23
scene 34:11,21 36:5
scenes 34:18 35:2 36:3
scheduled 43:17,20
scholarship 47:21 48:7,12,13
scholarships 47:20,21 48:1,5
school 24:25 25:22 33:14 38:4
 48:4,12 62:10,18
schools 25:18 45:20 62:20
 64:5,7,10
science 38:13,17
Scotty 12:12 66:9
screen 4:20 62:12
search 28:4,5,6,12 31:21
searching 22:21
seat 19:1
seconds 29:25 30:1,3,11
Secretary 7:20 42:19 76:15
section 31:10
sector 56:7
secure 29:1,3,7
security 39:21,22,24 40:19
seize 59:14

seizure 31:22
select 52:6
send 31:10 41:8
sending 61:4
sensitivity 77:6
separated 44:13,17
separations 44:9 45:4
September 2:7 42:15 43:5,6,
 17 53:1
sergeant 12:3,4 21:7 45:3
 62:12,13
service 30:14 31:6 57:5 59:24
 67:25 68:6
services 5:3 10:16 12:1 31:10
 35:19,21 59:23
serving 73:7
session 9:4 20:23,24 76:13
 78:23 80:8,10,17
set 6:12,24 12:22 35:7,8,17
Seventh 9:4 11:18 20:20 21:8
 55:16 56:6,15 57:2,5,7,19
 59:21 63:17,25 65:6
sex 59:15
sexual 21:15 51:3 56:20
sexually 23:1
share 15:1
shared 15:16
Sheila 12:5
Shell 70:15
Sheriff 74:2
Sherriff 74:5
Shirley 29:15
shirt 24:2
shooting 22:19 23:11 31:3,13,
 14 32:15 34:18 58:8 63:2
shootings 21:17 57:21,24
 58:5 62:24

shot 22:16 23:12,21 36:4
shots 35:13
Shotspotter 79:1,3,15
shout-out 25:3
show 10:1 24:5,6
showed 25:13 76:1
showing 24:3
shut 56:14
shuttered 56:15
sick 44:24 45:1
side 58:16
sign 3:25 4:6 34:12
signed 29:5
Significant 22:15
Significantly 58:12
silence 5:6 69:24 70:1
silencing 16:10 17:2
similar 2:22 51:25
sincere 68:15
single 23:21
sink 49:5
sir 5:11,13 7:22 9:19 10:15
 11:11,16 12:10 21:3 46:23
 47:14 63:19 66:3 72:14 76:21
 77:4 78:2,5 79:8 80:20
sit 75:20
sitting 11:13 21:18 78:15
 79:10
situation 28:15 31:2,24 32:10
 34:3 35:10
situations 34:11 35:13
Sixth 63:25
Sizemore 12:3
skin 48:18
slander 66:19,20,23 67:4,7
slandorous 66:22 67:2

slight 21:22
slightly 58:1
Sloan 11:4
Small 72:10 73:20 75:10
Smartsheet 4:6,10,19
Smith 66:10 67:22,23
smoke 74:22
social 62:3 64:9
somebody's 28:8
sound 17:4
sounds 5:7
sources 31:8
south 40:4 44:18 65:1
spaces 59:11,18
speak 4:8,25 42:1,2 55:24
 56:4 57:13 58:18 60:17 75:1,
 16 78:6
speaker 4:24 5:1 71:5 72:15
speakers 65:21,22 66:9 68:3
 72:9
special 12:8 35:18 59:3
Specialist 10:21
specific 44:12
specifically 42:17 57:21
speech 4:16 69:24 73:15
 77:24
spend 14:12
spoke 24:16,19 25:10 26:1
 46:24 58:9 63:9 72:4
spoken 78:8
spreadsheet 44:7
stabbing 31:4
staff 5:1 10:20 11:6,22 42:17
 43:10 55:9 76:9 78:9
staffing 42:22 51:19 52:6
stage 48:6

stakeholders 12:21
stand 9:14 10:13 55:1 60:8
 72:24
standard 11:20 33:19
stands 22:6
star 4:12,21
start 4:15 21:4 35:21 36:13
 37:11 43:7,11 45:25 46:3 63:2
started 45:13,16 65:25
starting 29:22 37:10 49:14,22
 55:9
state 2:11 12:11 16:6,23 41:9
statement 6:17 23:9 36:12
 71:21,24,25
statements 13:14 20:2 67:4
 72:1
statewide 61:14
stating 17:4 23:9 29:5
station 23:11
stats 21:11 26:25 61:4
status 40:12,13,24 41:22
stay 48:9
steal 57:10
step 37:3
stepped 38:3
stepping 78:18
Stewart 10:23
sticker 61:17,24,25
stop 61:19 62:2,17 68:20
stops 22:11 40:13 75:8
strategies 45:9 60:23
strategy 45:23 58:13,16 59:20
streets 35:10 46:15 64:22
 69:21
stress 37:5,8,11
Stribling 62:13,14

strokes 75:4
strong 14:2 69:20
stuck 40:6
students 25:17,20 45:13
studies 52:3
stuff 29:24 50:20
submit 45:8
submitted 78:6
subpoena 7:9
subscribe 3:23
substantiate 64:17
success 12:23
successes 56:19
successful 6:12 45:10
suggestion 32:16
suicidal 35:5
summaries 41:10
summary 6:22 7:19 41:9
summer 22:8 41:10
Sunday 63:18
sunk 49:5
Supervising 11:2,3,4
supervisor 6:23
support 12:1 24:3,6,7,10
 25:13 26:6 31:19 37:25 43:9
 53:22
supported 14:6 16:23 18:24
supporting 67:19
supposed 32:13,18 62:1
 66:15 73:2 75:1
surrounding 41:23
surveillance 33:9
survivors 24:17 57:4
suspect 22:20,22 23:18,20
 32:3

suspects 22:20 34:22
suspension 53:1,3
suspensions 45:2 53:6
sworn 42:18,23,24 43:3,25
 44:2,4,6,8,12,22 45:1
system 48:4 71:13

T

table 18:6 27:19
tactical 31:10 35:19
takes 34:17,19,20 35:3 50:4
taking 11:9 12:16 19:10 37:11
 60:6
talk 18:12 31:22 48:23 51:19
 57:18 61:4 62:24 63:3 68:12
 73:12
talked 17:8 31:21 51:21 61:14
 62:20 69:18 74:11
talking 10:2 14:25 31:23
 32:11,15 40:19 72:6 74:4
target 48:22,23
Taylor 31:24
team 35:18 56:1 60:1 63:10
teams 59:3
technical 36:14
techno 77:8
technology 10:17 14:25 15:15
 19:20 51:23 71:12 75:25 79:3,
 16
telephone 4:12
telling 69:25
temporarily 43:14
temporary 21:14 54:3,11
tend 74:13
tension 23:4
Tenth 29:25 64:1

terms 5:3 13:5 14:15 40:3
 41:21
terroristic 40:20
testimonies 24:18
testing 43:16
theft 22:1 57:20
there'll 64:13
Theresa 10:21
they' 77:20
thing 9:12 17:1 41:2 46:7,18
 49:8
things 13:18,21 14:11,14
 18:19 19:12 20:3,9 23:24
 31:4,7,15 32:23 33:4,15 36:2
 38:18 39:20 41:4 46:25 47:4,
 6,12 50:14 52:8,18 57:19
 63:2,12 65:10 66:25 71:10
 72:4
Thomas 11:23 12:13
thought 17:7 32:16
thousand 48:11
threat 64:9,15
threats 40:20
three-fold 58:14
thumbs 65:16
ticking 30:18
Tiffany 10:23
tightening 52:5
time 6:16 7:20 9:1,15 10:5
 12:16,17 14:13 15:21 16:13,
 20 19:10,21 20:24 21:23
 27:15,18 29:24 30:3,4,10,12,
 14,15,16,20,23,24 31:4,15
 32:17,22,25 38:23 40:5 41:17
 46:9 53:5 55:10,17 58:1 59:6
 60:18 63:5 65:20,24 68:18
 75:17 76:15 77:16 79:12 80:1,
 7
times 8:8 28:5 29:21 34:23
 46:19 54:9 56:5

tips 23:14
Titanic 49:5
to-date 51:6
today 2:10 6:4 8:19 10:18,20
 11:13 15:7 21:2 23:15,16
 45:23 55:24 66:6 67:24 70:16,
 24 71:1 74:21 75:7
today's 10:17 78:1
Todd 69:18,21
told 26:10 49:18 66:18
tomorrow 70:12,14
top 19:8 49:5
toss 28:8
total 22:1,3 27:3 43:5,24 44:1,
 2,16,20 45:2,5 46:11
totality 28:20
touch 63:7
touched 51:21
towing 67:17 70:2
toys 33:11
tracking 40:25
traffic 22:11,12
train 74:12
training 12:20 14:7 36:23
transition 25:16 26:8
transitioned 59:25
transparency 14:16,19
transparent 15:19 19:12
transported 23:2
travel 30:23
tremendous 25:13 49:8
trend 21:21
trending 21:15,18
triangle 58:16
triple 31:13

trolls 60:7
trouble 55:7
true 2:21 50:2 74:23
trunk 63:14
trust 14:19
truth 69:25 70:1
Tuesday 3:22
turn 39:10 55:4 60:20
Twelfth 29:25 31:3
Twelves 29:22
type 52:6
Tyron 12:11

U

ultimate 26:7
ultimately 20:5 34:23
unanswered 26:14,15
uncalled 73:3
uncertainty 50:23
uncertified 50:19
understand 19:16 24:21 70:9
 72:18 74:2,8,9 77:6 79:23
understanding 31:18 38:14
Underwood 10:22 66:16
unfair 78:14
uniform 59:4
units 31:6 35:20
university 12:22 13:10 24:11,
 20 45:12 47:22,23,24
unkind 72:4
unprofessionally 16:21
unprotected 4:16
upcoming 63:12
update 21:4 26:13,14 41:9
 45:9

upset 50:11
uptick 21:22 57:1
usage 54:1
usual 68:1

V

vacancies 42:25 43:1,3
vacant 43:2
variables 51:22
vary 31:1
vehicle 22:1 46:1
vehicles 22:12 24:5 57:6,20
venues 57:23
verify 32:17
Vice 6:19 29:18
Vice- 27:18
Vice-chair 8:16,17,19 27:20,
 21,22 28:1 29:9,11,14,16
 34:7,15 36:9 39:2,6,12,15
 81:2
vice-president 11:23 12:13
victim 22:16 23:19,22 58:14,
 20 60:12
victim's 22:18
victimized 30:5
victims 57:4 58:17 60:3
Vide 7:18
video 3:18 4:15,16 23:18 24:2
 66:24
view 30:14,15
vigil 68:7
village 56:10
violating 5:3
violation 15:14 16:10 17:3
 18:14 19:3 77:23
violations 76:1

violence 62:5,7 64:18
violent 15:6 21:22 22:3 26:23,
 24 27:10,12 57:1 59:20
virtual 2:3 4:4 80:4
visible 2:19
visit 3:12
visiting 45:19 60:12
vocational 45:20
voices 78:18
volatile 34:3
vote 17:16 80:17
voted 2:6

W

wait 33:8,14 47:11
waiting 43:15 78:14
walk 19:16 48:6
walked 23:20
walks 62:7,10
wall 26:4
wanted 20:15 41:9 52:9 53:17
 65:11,13 74:15,25
wanting 40:15
Warlow 76:6
warrant 28:4,5,7 52:11
warrants 26:18 28:12 32:1
 52:13 59:10
Washington 26:2
waste 46:8
watch 61:13 63:9
Wayne 12:21 13:8 25:10,15,
 21,24 36:19 74:2,4
ways 30:13
WC3D 45:14
weapons 22:14 40:20

wear 59:4
wearing 24:2 41:12
weather 22:10
weather's 62:9
web 76:4
website 3:12,16 4:11 45:25
week 7:3 11:12 15:23 17:20
 23:25 26:3,9,10,11 30:11
 41:13 46:24 59:13 72:19
 75:23,24 76:2
weekend 22:6,10 63:13
weekly 3:19 15:15
weeks 41:13 66:18
wellness 60:1
west 56:10 64:25
whilst 28:24
white 2:1 5:11,13 7:21,22 8:3,
 5,13,16,21 9:15,16,19 10:14,
 15 11:12,22 12:8,10 13:3,7
 24:9,11,14,16 26:1,5 51:11,21
 52:8 74:16 75:18,20 76:15
 78:3,4,5 80:3,18,19,20,22,23,
 24,25 81:1,2,3,4
Whitley 11:1 15:24 16:2,3,12
 17:6,12 18:9,10 19:19,22
William 8:9,11 28:2
Willie 8:3,5 29:10,11 36:10
 69:23 70:1 72:4,19
windows 61:24
withdrew 43:12
woman 68:23
wonderful 13:11 14:14 68:6,8
wondering 67:5
Woodward 68:2
work 6:12 8:12 14:18 19:25
 23:7 24:1,16 39:25 40:1 49:6
 58:19 59:11 60:4
worked 43:10 64:12

worker 62:3
working 36:16 45:24 52:17
 59:20 62:6 74:15 77:20
works 31:18 59:2
wounding 23:22
wrap 60:19
wrapped 24:5
writing 20:11
written 15:25 18:11 42:20
 43:16,18 45:8 46:10
wrong 28:6,7,24 71:1,24

Y

year 21:17,20,23 27:12 37:1
 43:4 49:23 55:9 56:22 58:8
year- 51:5
year-to-year 56:17
years 15:1 26:23 37:14,19,21
 40:10 50:5 54:23 69:20 70:13
yesterday 13:12 22:25 36:18
 70:25
young 25:3,4,5,15 62:23
youths 63:2
you'll 53:6
you're 70:22

Z

zoom 2:13,16,17,20 3:3 4:1,20
 72:19
zoom's 2:25 5:3
Zoom.us. 2:3